UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes □ No ⊠

Number of shares of common stock outstanding at April 29, 2020: 25,701,115

For the quan	rterly period ended Ma	rch 31, 2020	
	OR		
☐ TRANSITION REPO OF THE SECU	ORT PURSUANT TO JRITIES EXCHANGE		15(d)
For the transition pe	eriod from	to	_
Comn	nission File Number: 0	-11487	
LAKELAND FI	NANCIAL C f registrant as specified		TION
Indiana			35-1559596
(State or Other Jurisdiction		(IRS Employer
of Incorporation or Organization)		Ide	entification No.)
202 East Center Street, Warsaw , Indiana (Address of principal executive offices)			46580 (Zip Code)
(Registrant's Tel	(574) 267 - 6144 lephone Number, Inclu	ding Area Code)	
<u>Title of each class</u> Common stock, No par value	Trading Symbol(s) LKFN	Name of	each exchange on which registered The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC (Nasdaq Global Select Market)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has fil Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (a and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the such filing requirements for the such filing requirements.	or for such shorter perio	d that the registrant	
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submit to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) was required to submit such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square			
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large a company, or an emerging growth company. See the defin company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12	itions of "large accelera	ited filer," "acceler	
Large accelerated filer $oximes$ Accelerated filer $oximes$ Non-ac	ccelerated filer □		
Smaller reporting company \square Emerging growth comp	oany 🗆		
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark complying with any new or revised financial accounting			

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
PART I. 1	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Financial Statements	
	Consolidated Balance Sheets — March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019	1
	Consolidated Statements of Income — three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	2
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income — three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	3
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity — three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	4
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows — three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019	5
	Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	6
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	30
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	48
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	48
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	49
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	49
Item 2.	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	50
Item 3.	<u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>	50
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	50
Item 5.	Other Information	50
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	51
SIGNAT	URES	52

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands, except share data)

		March 31, 2020 Unaudited)	D	ecember 31, 2019
ASSETS				
Cash and due from banks	\$	52,988	\$	68,605
Short-term investments		79,593		30,776
Total cash and cash equivalents		132,581		99,381
Securities available-for-sale (carried at fair value)		624,325		608,233
Real estate mortgage loans held-for-sale		7,982		4,527
Loans, net of allowance for loan losses of \$53,609 and \$50,652		4,032,129		4,015,176
Land, premises and equipment, net		60,945		60,365
Bank owned life insurance		83,037		83,848
Federal Reserve and Federal Home Loan Bank stock		13,772		13,772
Accrued interest receivable		15,433		15,391
Goodwill		4,970		4,970
Other assets		54,904		41,082
Total assets	\$	5,030,078	\$	4,946,745
	<u> </u>	3,030,070	=	1,5 16,7 15
LIABILITIES				
Noninterest bearing deposits	\$	1,057,994	\$	983,307
Interest bearing deposits		3,223,709		3,150,512
Total deposits		4,281,703		4,133,819
Borrowings				
Federal Home Loan Bank advances		75,000		170,000
Miscellaneous borrowings		10,500		0
Total borrowings		85,500		170,000
Accrued interest payable		10,082		11,604
Other liabilities		46,221		33,222
Total liabilities		4,423,506	_	4,348,645
Total nuomico		4,423,300		4,540,045
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY Common stock: 90,000,000 shares authorized, no par value 25,701,115 shares issued and 25,234,572 outstanding as of March 31, 2020 25,623,016 shares issued and 25,444,275 outstanding as of December 31, 2019				
		113,337		114,858
Retained earnings		484,857		475,247
Accumulated other comprehensive income		22,550		12,059
Treasury stock at cost (466,543 shares as of March 31, 2020, 178,741 shares as of December 31, 2019)		(14,261)		(4,153)
Total stockholders' equity		606,483		598,011
Noncontrolling interest		89		89
Total equity		606,572	_	598,100
Total liabilities and equity	\$	5,030,078	\$	4,946,745
rour naomaes and equity		3,030,076	Þ	4,540,745

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME (unaudited - in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Three Mo Mar	onths E	Ended
	2020		2019
NET INTEREST INCOME			
Interest and fees on loans			
Taxable	\$ 46,054	\$	48,866
Tax exempt	222		251
Interest and dividends on securities	1.072		2.407
Taxable Tax exempt	1,973 2,006		2,497 1,642
Other interest income	184		238
Total interest income	50,439		
Total interest income	50,439		53,494
Interest on deposits	11,199		13,883
Interest on borrowings	,		-,
Short-term	362		950
Long-term	24		452
Total interest expense	11,585		15,285
			20.000
NET INTEREST INCOME	38,854		38,209
Provision for loan losses	6,600	_	1,200
NET INTEREST INCOME AFTER PROVISION FOR LOAN LOSSES	32,254		37,009
NONINTEREST INCOME			
Wealth advisory fees	1,859		1,620
Investment brokerage fees	417		386
Service charges on deposit accounts	2,772		4,287
Loan and service fees	2,408		2,404
Merchant card fee income	669		622
Bank owned life insurance income (loss)	(292)		444
Mortgage banking income	586		222
Net securities gains	0		23
Other income	2,358		1,517
Total noninterest income	10,777		11,525
NONINTEREST EXPENSE			
Salaries and employee benefits	11,566		12,207
Net occupancy expense	1,387		1,366
Equipment costs	1,417		1,349
Data processing fees and supplies	2,882		2,425
Corporate and business development	1,111		1,206
FDIC insurance and other regulatory fees	267		406
Professional fees	1,147		937
Other expense	2,312		2,577
Total noninterest expense	22,089		22,473
INCOME BEFORE INCOME TAX EXPENSE	20,942		26,061
Income tax expense	3,643		4,379
NET INCOME	\$ 17,299	\$	21,682
BASIC WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES	25 622 000		25 401 750
	25,622,988	-	25,491,750
BASIC EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE	\$ 0.68	\$	0.85
DILUTED WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES	25,735,826		25,665,510
DILUTED EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE	\$ 0.67	\$	0.84

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (unaudited - in thousands)

		Three months	ended M	Iarch 31,
		2020		2019
Net income	\$	17,299	\$	21,682
Other comprehensive income				
Change in securities available-for-sale:				
Unrealized holding gain on securities available-for-sale arising during the period		13,219		10,960
Reclassification adjustment for gains included in net income		0		(23)
Net securities gain activity during the period		13,219		10,937
Tax effect		(2,775)		(2,297)
Net of tax amount		10,444		8,640
Defined benefit pension plans:				
Amortization of net actuarial loss		63		50
Net gain activity during the period		63		50
Tax effect		(16)		(12)
Net of tax amount		47		38
Total other comprehensive income, net of tax		10,491		8,678
	Φ.	DE E03	Φ.	20.202
Comprehensive income	\$	27,790	\$	30,360

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY (unaudited - in thousands, except share and per share data)

	Comm	on S			Retained	Con	cumulated Other prehensive		Treasury	Sto	Total ckholders'	Noncontrolling	ţ		Total
Balance at January 1, 2019	Shares	œ.	Stock	œ.	Earnings		ome (Loss)	œ.	Stock	œ.	Equity 521.615	Interest	- ;		Equity
Adoption of ASU 2017-08	25,128,773	\$	112,383	\$	419,179 (1,327)	\$	(6,191)	\$	(3,756)	\$	(1,327)	\$ 89		\$	521,704 (1,327)
Comprehensive income:					(1,32/)						(1,327)				(1,327)
Net income					21,682						21,682				21 (02
Other comprehensive income, net of tax					21,082		8,678								21,682
							8,078				8,678				8,678
Cash dividends declared and paid, \$0.26 per share					(C F01)						(C E01)				(C F01)
Cashless exercise of warrants	224.066		0		(6,581)						(6,581)				(6,581)
	224,000		0								0				0
Treasury shares purchased under deferred	(4.550)		105						(105)		0				0
directors' plan	(4,578)		195						(195)		0				0
Treasury shares sold and distributed under	= 000		(110)						440						
deferred directors' plan	5,699		(118)						118		0				0
Stock activity under equity compensation plans	88,867		(2,089)								(2,089)				(2,089)
Stock based compensation expense			1,200								1,200				1,200
Balance at March 31, 2019	25,442,827	\$	111,571	\$	432,953	\$	2,487	\$	(3,833)	\$	543,178	\$ 89	_ 5	\$	543,267
				_				_							
Balance at January 1, 2020	25,444,275	\$	114,858	\$	475,247	\$	12,059	\$	(4,153)	\$	598,011	\$ 89	9	\$	598,100
Comprehensive income:			· ·						` '		· ·				
Net income					17,299						17,299				17,299
Other comprehensive income, net of tax							10,491				10,491				10,491
Cash dividends declared and paid, \$0.30 per							•				,				
share					(7,689)						(7,689)				(7,689)
Treasury shares purchased under share					(),						(),				(),
repurchase plan	(289,101)								(10,012)		(10,012)				(10,012)
Treasury shares purchased under deferred	(, - ,								(,, ,		(,, ,				(,, ,
directors' plan	(4,449)		215						(215)		0				0
Treasury shares sold and distributed under	(3,110)								(===)						
deferred directors' plan	5,748		(119)						119		0				0
Stock activity under equity compensation plans	78,099		(2,030)								(2,030)				(2,030)
Stock based compensation expense	. 0,000		413								413				413
Balance at March 31, 2020	25,234,572	¢	113,337	¢	484,857	¢	22,550	¢	(14,261)	¢	606,483	\$ 89	- ;	4	606,572
Dutance at March 51, 2020	23,234,372	Φ	113,337	Φ	404,037	φ	22,330	Φ	(14,201)	φ	000,403	9 69	= :	p	000,372

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited - in thousands)

Three Months Ended March 31		2020		2019
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net income	\$	17,299	\$	21,682
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash from operating activities:				
Depreciation		1,514		1,417
Provision for loan losses		6,600		1,200
Amortization of loan servicing rights		167		122
Net change in loan servicing rights valuation allowance		246		0
Loans originated for sale, including participations		(16,801)		(7,454)
Net gain on sales of loans		(420)		(258)
Proceeds from sale of loans, including participations		13,601		6,835
Net loss on sales of premises and equipment		21		1
Net gain on sales and calls of securities available-for-sale		0		(23)
Net securities amortization		946		817
Stock based compensation expense		413		1,200
Losses (earnings) on life insurance		292		(444)
Gain on life insurance		(570)		(841)
Tax benefit of stock award issuances		(71)		(529)
Net change:		()		(323)
Interest receivable and other assets		(1,175)		(1,342)
Interest payable and other liabilities		(2,547)		1,276
Total adjustments	_	2,216	_	1,977
·	_		_	
Net cash from operating activities		19,515		23,659
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Proceeds from sale of securities available for sale		0		13,693
Proceeds from maturities, calls and principal paydowns of securities available-for-sale		16,393		16,026
Purchases of securities available-for-sale		(20,211)		(22,183)
Purchase of life insurance		(232)		(5,362)
Net increase in total loans		(23,588)		(24,356)
Proceeds from sales of land, premises and equipment		18		10
Purchases of land, premises and equipment		(2,133)		(2,091)
Proceeds from life insurance		0		1,483
Net cash from investing activities		(29,753)		(22,780)
		(= , = = ,		(,,
Cash flows from financing activities:		4.47.004		400.050
Net increase in total deposits		147,884		103,372
Net increase in short-term borrowings		10,500		46,445
Payments on short-term FHLB borrowings		(170,000)		(170,000)
Proceeds from long-term FHLB borrowings		75,000		0
Common dividends paid		(7,689)		(6,581)
Payments related to equity incentive plans		(2,030)		(2,089)
Purchase of treasury stock		(10,227)		(195)
Net cash from financing activities		43,438		(29,048)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents		33,200		(28,169)
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of the period		99,381		216,922
Cash and cash equivalents at end of the period	\$	132,581	\$	188,753
Cash paid during the period for:				
Interest	\$	13,107	\$	13,896
Supplemental non-cash disclosures:				
Loans transferred to other real estate owned		35		0
Securities purchases payable		0		8,725
Right-of-use assets obtained in exchange for lease liabilities		0		5,483

NOTE 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

This report is filed for Lakeland Financial Corporation (the "Company"), which has two wholly owned subsidiaries, Lake City Bank (the "Bank") and LCB Risk Management, a captive insurance company. Also included in this report are results for the Bank's wholly owned subsidiary, LCB Investments II, Inc. ("LCB Investments"), which manages the Bank's investment portfolio. LCB Investments owns LCB Funding, Inc. ("LCB Funding"), a real estate investment trust. All significant inter-company balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

The unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") for interim financial information and with the instructions for Form 10-Q. Accordingly, they do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete financial statements and are unaudited. In the opinion of management, all adjustments (all of which are normal and recurring in nature) considered necessary for a fair presentation have been included. Operating results for the three-months ended March 31, 2020 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any subsequent reporting periods, including the year ending December 31, 2020. The Company's 2019 Annual Report on Form 10-K should be read in conjunction with these statements.

Adoption of New Accounting Standards

In January 2017, the FASB issued ASU No. 2017-04 "Intangibles - Goodwill and Other - Simplifying the Test for Goodwill Impairment." These amendments eliminate Step 2 from the goodwill impairment test. The amendments also eliminate the requirements for any reporting unit with a zero or negative carrying amount to perform a qualitative assessment and, if it fails that qualitative test, to perform Step 2 of the goodwill impairment test. An entity still has the option to perform the qualitative assessment for a reporting unit to determine if the quantitative impairment test is necessary. The Company adopted this new accounting standard on January 1, 2020.

Adopting this standard did not have an impact on the Company's financial condition or results of operations.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU No. 2018-13 "Fair Value Measurement (Topic 820): Disclosure Framework - Changes to the Disclosure Requirements for Fair Value Measurement." These amendments modify the disclosure requirements in Topic 820 as follows:

Removals: the amount of and reasons for transfers between Level 1 and Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy; the policy for timing of transfers between levels; and the valuation processes for Level 3 fair value measurements.

Modifications: for investments in certain entities that calculate net asset value, an entity is required to disclose the timing of

liquidation of an investee's assets and the date when restrictions from redemption might lapse only if the investee has communicated the timing to the entity or announced the timing publicly; and the amendments clarify that the measurement uncertainty disclosure is to communicate information about the uncertainty in measurement as of the reporting date.

Additions: the changes in unrealized gains and losses for the period included in other comprehensive income for recurring Level 3 fair value measurements held at the end of the reporting period; and the range and weighted average of significant unobservable inputs used to develop Level 3 fair value measurements.

The guidance is effective for all entities for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2019. The amendments on changes in unrealized gains and losses, the range and weighted average of significant unobservable inputs used to develop Level 3 fair value measurements, and the narrative description of measurement uncertainty should all be applied prospectively for only the most recent interim or annual period presented in the initial year of adoption. All other amendments should be applied retrospectively to all periods presented upon their effective date. The Company adopted ASU 2018-13 on January 1, 2020 and it did not have a material impact on its financial condition or results of operations.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU No. 2018-15 "Intangibles - Goodwill and Other - Internal-Use Software (Subtopic 350-40): Customer's Accounting for Implementation Costs Incurred in a Cloud Computing Arrangement That Is a Service Contract." These amendments align the requirements for capitalizing implementation costs incurred in a hosting arrangement that is a service contact with the requirements for capitalizing implementation costs incurred to develop or obtain internal-use software (and hosting arrangements that include an internal-use software license). The accounting for the service element of a hosting arrangement that is a service contract is not affected by these amendments. The guidance is effective for public business entities for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2019. Early adoption is permitted. The Company adopted ASU 2018-15 on January 1, 2020 and it did not have a material impact on its financial condition or results of operations.

Newly Issued But Not Yet Effective Accounting Standards

In June 2016, the FASB issued guidance related to credit losses on financial instruments. This update, commonly referred to as the current expected credit losses methodology ("CECL"), will change the accounting for credit losses on loans and debt securities. Under the new guidance, the Company's measurement of expected credit losses is to be based on information about past events, including historical experience, current conditions, and reasonable and supportable forecasts that affect the collectability of the reported amount. For loans, this measurement will take place at the time the financial asset is first added to the balance sheet and periodically thereafter. This differs significantly from the "incurred loss" model previously required, but still permitted, under GAAP, which delays recognition until it is probable a loss has been incurred. In addition, the guidance will modify the other-than-temporary impairment model for available-for-sale debt securities to require an allowance for credit impairment instead of a direct write-down, which will allow for reversal of credit impairments in future periods. This guidance is effective, subject to optional delay discussed below, for the Company for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2019, including interim periods in those fiscal years.

Under a provision provided by the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act (the "CARES Act"), the Company elected to delay the adoption of FASB's new rule covering the CECL standard until the earlier of the termination date of the national emergency declared by President Trump under the National Emergencies Act on March 13, 2020, related to the outbreak of COVID-19, and December 31, 2020. Once the delay provision has been terminated, adoption will be retroactive to January 1, 2020. During 2019, the Company implemented the CECL methodology and ran it concurrently with the historical incurred method. While the Company has not finalized the impact of implementing CECL, the Company expects to recognize a one-time cumulative effect adjustment to the allowance and beginning retained earnings, net of tax, upon adoption. Once final, the calculation will require approval by the loan review committee and governance in accordance with the Company's internal controls over financial reporting. Additionally, the Company has evaluated the need to recognize an allowance for credit impairment for available-for-sale debt securities. The impact on available-for-sale debt securities is subject to a limitation, which is based on the fair value of the debt securities. When evaluating the credit quality of our existing portfolio, the Company does not expect the allowance for credit impairment for available-for-sale securities to be significant. The future impact of CECL on the Company's allowance for credit losses and provision expense subsequent to the initial adoption will depend on changes in the loan portfolio, economic conditions and refinements to key assumptions including forecasting and qualitative factors.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-14 "Compensation - Retirement Benefits - Defined Benefit Plans - General (Topic 715-20): Disclosure Framework - Changes to the Disclosure Requirements for Defined Benefit Plans." The ASU updates the annual disclosure requirements for employers that sponsor defined benefit pension or other postretirement benefit plans by adding, clarifying and removing certain disclosures. These amendments are effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2020, for public business entities, and are to be applied on a retrospective basis to all periods presented. Management does not anticipate ASU 2018-14 will have a material impact on its financial statements.

In December 2019, the FASB issued ASU 2019-12 "Income Taxes (Topic 740): Simplifying the Accounting for Income Taxes." These amendments remove specific exceptions to the general principles in Topic 740 in GAAP. It eliminates the need for an organization to analyze whether the following apply in a given period: exception to the incremental approach for intraperiod tax allocation; exceptions to accounting for basis differences where there are ownership changes in foreign investments; and exception in interim period income tax accounting for year-to-date losses that exceed anticipated losses. It also improves financial statement preparers' application of income tax- related guidance and simplifies GAAP for: franchise taxes that are partially based on income; transactions with a government that result in a step up in the tax basis of goodwill; separate financial statements of legal entities that are not subject to tax; and enacts changes in tax laws in interim periods. The guidance is effective for public business entities for fiscal years, and interim periods within those fiscal years, beginning after December 15, 2020. Early adoption is permitted. The Company is assessing ASU 2019-12 and its impact on its financial statements.

On March 12, 2020, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) 2020-04, Reference Rate Reform ("ASC 848"): Facilitation of the Effects of Reference Rate Reform on Financial Reporting. ASC 848 contains optional expedients and exceptions for applying generally accepted accounting principles to contract modifications and hedging relationships, subject to meeting certain criteria, that reference LIBOR or another reference rate expected to be discontinued. The Company has formed a cross-functional working group to lead the transition from LIBOR to a planned adoption of the Secured Overnight Financial Rate ("SOFR"). The Company has identified loans that will renew prior to 2021 and will obtain updated reference rate language at the time of renewal. Loans maturing after 2021 will need loan modifications and fallback language has been implemented for newly originated loans. The guidance under ASC-848 will be available for a limited time, generally through December 31, 2022. The Company expects to adopt the LIBOR transition relief allowed under this standard.

Reclassifications

Certain amounts appearing in the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for prior periods have been reclassified to conform with the current presentation. The reclassifications had no effect on net income or stockholders' equity as previously reported.

NOTE 2. SECURITIES

Information related to the fair value and amortized cost of securities available-for-sale and the related gross unrealized gains and losses recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income is provided in the tables below.

(dollars in thousands)	Amortized Cost	Gross ed Unrealized Gain			Gross Unrealized Losses	 Fair Value
March 31, 2020						
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	\$ 280,674	\$	12,766	\$	(170)	\$ 293,270
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial	41,003		811		0	41,814
State and municipal securities	272,205		17,068		(32)	289,241
Total	\$ 593,882	\$	\$ 30,645		(202)	\$ 624,325
December 31, 2019						
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	\$ 283,817	\$	4,751	\$	(387)	\$ 288,181
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial	36,712		262		(2)	36,972
State and municipal securities	270,480		12,828		(228)	283,080
Total	\$ 591,009	\$	17,841	\$	(617)	\$ 608,233

Information regarding the fair value and amortized cost of available-for-sale debt securities by maturity as of March 31, 2020 is presented below. Maturity information is based on contractual maturity for all securities other than mortgage-backed securities. Actual maturities of securities may differ from contractual maturities because borrowers may have the right to prepay the obligation without a prepayment penalty.

(dollars in thousands)	A	Amortized Cost		Fair Value
Due in one year or less	\$	3,924	\$	3,946
Due after one year through five years		15,371		15,741
Due after five years through ten years		27,257		28,584
Due after ten years		225,653		240,970
		272,205		289,241
Mortgage-backed securities		321,677		335,084
Total debt securities	\$	593,882	\$	624,325

Securities proceeds, gross gains and gross losses are presented below.

	Three n	nonths en	ded M	iarch 31,
(dollars in thousands)	2020	1		2019
Sales of securities available-for-sale				
Proceeds	\$	0	\$	13,693
Gross gains		0		70
Gross losses		0		(47)
Number of securities		0		17

In accordance with ASU No. 2017-08, purchase premiums for callable securities are amortized to the earliest call date and premiums on non-callable securities as well as discounts are recognized in interest income using the interest method over the terms of the securities or over the estimated lives of mortgage-backed securities. Gains and losses on sales are based on the amortized cost of the security sold and recorded on the trade date.

Securities with carrying values of \$214.9 million and \$59.3 million were pledged as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, respectively, as collateral for borrowings from the Federal Home Loan Bank and for other purposes as permitted or required by law.

Information regarding securities with unrealized losses as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019 is presented below. The tables divide the securities between those with unrealized losses for less than twelve months and those with unrealized losses for twelve months or more.

	Less than 12 months			 12 month	ıs or me	ore	Total				
(dollars in thousands)		Fair Value		realized Losses	Fair Value		realized Josses		Fair Value		realized Losses
March 31, 2020											
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	\$	3,021	\$	69	\$ 5,134	\$	101	\$	8,155	\$	170
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial		2,214		0	0		0		2,214		0
State and municipal securities		4,509		32	0		0		4,509		32
Total temporarily impaired	\$	9,744	\$	101	\$ 5,134	\$	101	\$	14,878	\$	202
December 31, 2019											
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	\$	23,436	\$	112	\$ 14,174	\$	275	\$	37,610	\$	387
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial		4,591		2	0		0		4,591		2
State and municipal securities		14,188		228	0		0		14,188		228
Total temporarily impaired	\$	42,215	\$	342	\$ 14,174	\$	275	\$	56,389	\$	617

The total number of securities with unrealized losses as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019 is presented below.

	Less than 12 months	12 months or more	Total
March 31, 2020			
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	1	2	3
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial	1	0	1
State and municipal securities	4	0	4
Total temporarily impaired	6	2	8
			-
December 31, 2019			
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	7	6	13
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial	1	0	1
State and municipal securities	11	0	11
Total temporarily impaired	19	6	25

The following factors are considered in determining whether or not the impairment of these securities is other-than-temporary. In making this determination, management considers the extent and duration of the unrealized loss, and the financial condition and nearterm prospects of the issuer, as well as the underlying fundamentals of the relevant market and the outlook for such market in the near future. Management also assesses whether it intends to sell, or it is more likely than not that it will be required to sell, a security in an unrealized loss position before recovery of its amortized cost basis. If either of the criteria regarding intent or requirement to sell is met, the entire difference between amortized cost and fair value is recognized as impairment through earnings. For debt securities that do not meet the aforementioned criteria, the amount of impairment is split into two components as follows: 1) OTTI related to credit loss, which must be recognized in the income statement and 2) OTTI related to other factors, which is recognized in other comprehensive income. Credit loss is defined as the difference between the present value of the cash flows expected to be collected and the amortized cost basis. As of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, all of the securities in the Company's portfolio were backed by the U.S. government, government agencies, government sponsored entities or were A-rated or better, except for certain non-local or local municipal securities, which are not rated. For the government, government agency, government-sponsored entity and municipal securities, management did not believe that there would be credit losses or that full principal would not be received. Management considers the unrealized losses on these securities to be primarily interest rate driven and does not expect material losses given current market conditions unless the securities are sold. However, at this time management does not have the intent to sell, and it is more likely than not that the Company will not be required to sell these securities before the recovery of their amortized cost basis.

NOTE 3. LOANS

(dollars in thousands)	March 31, 2020	•	December 3 2019	31,
Commercial and industrial loans:				
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$ 730,767	17.9 % \$	709,849	17.5 %
Non-working capital loans	697,952	17.1	717,019	17.6
Total commercial and industrial loans	1,428,719	35.0	1,426,868	35.1
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:				
Construction and land development loans	334,524	8.2	287,641	7.1
Owner occupied loans	572,057	14.0	573,665	14.1
Nonowner occupied loans	584,418	14.3	571,364	14.0
Multifamily loans	269,479	6.6	240,652	5.9
Total commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans	1,760,478	43.1	1,673,322	41.1
Agri-business and agricultural loans:				
Loans secured by farmland	145,542	3.5	174,380	4.3
Loans for agricultural production	183,855	4.5	205,151	5.0
Total agri-business and agricultural loans	329,397	8.0	379,531	9.3
Other commercial loans	104,286	2.5	112,302	2.8
Total commercial loans	3,622,880	88.6	3,592,023	88.3
Total Commercial Totals	3,022,880	0.00	3,592,023	88.3
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:				
Closed end first mortgage loans	173,431	4.3	177,227	4.4
Open end and junior lien loans	181,541	4.4	186,552	4.6
Residential construction and land development loans	12,146	0.3	12,966	0.3
Total consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans	367,118	9.0	376,745	9.3
Other consumer loans	97,096	2.4	98,617	2.4
Total consumer loans	464,214	11.4	475,362	11.7
Subtotal	4,087,094	100.0 %	4,067,385	100.0 %
Less: Allowance for loan losses	(53,609)		(50,652)	
Net deferred loan fees	(1,356)	_	(1,557)	
Loans, net	\$ 4,032,129	\$	4,015,176	

The recorded investment in loans does not include accrued interest.

The Company had \$1.5 million in residential real estate loans in the process of foreclosure as of March 31, 2020, compared to \$1.6 million as of December 31, 2019.

NOTE 4. ALLOWANCE FOR LOAN LOSSES AND CREDIT QUALITY

The following tables present the activity in the allowance for loan losses by portfolio segment for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2020 and 2019:

(dollars in thousands)		mmercial and dustrial	Re	mmercia eal Estate and ultifamily esidential	A,	gri-business and agricultural	<u>(</u>	Other Commercial	1-	onsumer 4 Family Iortgage		Other nsumer	Una	allocated	Total
Three Months Ended March 31, 2020 Beginning balance, January 1	¢	25,789	\$	15,796	\$	3,869	\$	447	\$	2,086	\$	345	\$	2,320	\$ 50,652
Provision for credit losses	Ф	2,628	Ф	2,750		(167)	Ф	74	Ф	395	Ф	175	Ф	745	6,600
Loans charged-off		(3,735)		2,730		(107)		0		(13)		(101)		743	(3,849)
Recoveries		57		112		2		Ŏ		7		28		Ŏ	206
Net loans charged-off	_	(3,678)		112		2		0		(6)		(73)		0	(3,643)
Ending balance	\$	24,739	\$	18,658	\$	3,704	\$	521	\$	2,475	\$	447	\$	3,065	\$ 53,609
(dollars in thousands)		Commer and Industri		Comme Real Es and Multifar Resider	tate nily	Agri-busine and Agricultura		Other Commercia		Consumer 1-4 Family Mortgage		Other onsumer	Un	allocated	Total
Three Months Ended March 31, 2019		¢ 22.5	10	\$ 15.3	202	\$ 4.30	_	\$ 368		\$ 2.292	\$	283	\$	2.204	\$ 48,453
Beginning balance, January 1 Provision for loan losses		\$ 22,5 1,4		\$ 15,3	18	\$ 4,30 (16		\$ 308 5		\$ 2,292 45	Ф	283 85	Ф	3,294 (285)	1,200
Loans charged-off			83)		0	(10	n	0		(82)		(119)		(203)	(284)
Recoveries			02		36		2	0		11		42		0	193
Net loans charged-off			19		36		2	0		(71)	_	(77)		0	(91)
Ending balance		\$ 24,0	30	\$ 15,4	147	\$ 4,14	6	\$ 373		\$ 2,266	\$	291	\$	3,009	\$ 49,562

The following tables present the balance in the allowance for loan losses and the recorded investment in loans by portfolio segment and based on impairment method as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019:

(dollars in thousands) March 31, 2020		ommercial and ndustrial	Re Mi	mmercial eal Estate and ultifamily esidential	Ü	i-business and ricultural	Other mmercial	1-	onsumer 4 Family Iortgage	Other nsumer	Una	allocated	_	Total
Allowance for loan losses: Ending allowance balance attributable to loans:														
Individually evaluated for impairment Collectively evaluated for	\$	6,676	\$	502	\$	57	\$ 0	\$	427	\$ 0	\$	0	\$	7,662
impairment		18,063		18,156		3,647	521		2,048	447		3,065		45,947
Total ending allowance balance	\$	24,739	\$	18,658	\$	3,704	\$ 521	\$	2,475	\$ 447	\$	3,065	\$	53,609
Loans:														
Loans individually evaluated for impairment	\$	15,726	\$	4,127	\$	430	\$ 0	\$	2,695	\$ 0	\$	0	\$	22,978
Loans collectively evaluated for		1 412 020		1 55 4 005		220.00	104 160		205 000	06.050				4 000 500
impairment Total ending loans balance	¢	1,412,920	\$	1,754,085 1,758,212	S	329,067 329,497	\$ 104,163 104,163	¢	365,666 368,361	\$ 96,859 96,859	\$	0	S	4,062,760 4,085,738
(dollars in thousands) December 31, 2019		ommercial and industrial	R M	ommercial eal Estate and ultifamily esidential	Ü	ri-business and pricultural	Other mmercial	1-	Consumer -4 Family Mortgage	Other Insumer	Un	allocated		Total
Allowance for loan losses:							mineretai							
_ ,, ,,							mileretar							
Ending allowance balance attributable to loans:							innicicur							
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment	\$	9,324	\$	538	\$	90	\$ 0	\$	426	\$ 6	\$	0	\$	10,384
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment Collectively evaluated for	\$	9,324 16,465	\$	538 15,258	\$	90	\$		426 1,660	\$ 6	\$	0 2,320	\$	10,384 40,268
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment	\$	-,-	\$		\$		\$ 0			\$	\$		\$	
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment Collectively evaluated for impairment		16,465	\$	15,258		3,779	0 447	\$	1,660	339		2,320		40,268
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment Collectively evaluated for impairment Total ending allowance balance Loans: Loans individually evaluated for impairment		16,465	\$	15,258		3,779	0 447	\$	1,660	339		2,320		40,268
attributable to loans: Individually evaluated for impairment Collectively evaluated for impairment Total ending allowance balance Loans: Loans individually evaluated for	\$	16,465 25,789	\$	15,258 15,796	\$	3,779 3,869	\$ 0 447 447	\$	1,660 2,086	\$ 339 345	\$	2,320 2,320	\$	40,268 50,652

The following table presents loans individually evaluated for impairment by class of loans as of March 31, 2020:

	Unpaid Principal	Recorded	Allowance for Loan Losses		
(dollars in thousands)	Balance	Investment		Allocated	
With no related allowance recorded:					
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$ 1,097	\$ 1,097	\$	_	
Non-working capital loans	2,012	619		_	
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:					
Owner occupied loans	2,284	2,103		_	
Agri-business and agricultural loans:					
Loans secured by farmland	603	283		_	
Consumer 1-4 family loans:					
Closed end first mortgage loans	403	322		_	
Open end and junior lien loans	49	49		_	
With an allowance recorded:					
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Working capital lines of credit loans	5,140	3,433		1,431	
Non-working capital loans	13,211	10,577		5,245	
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:					
Owner occupied loans	2,024	2,024		502	
Agri-business and agricultural loans:					
Loans secured by farmland	147	147		57	
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:					
Closed end first mortgage loans	1,635	1,638		371	
Open end and junior lien loans	635	634		46	
Residential construction loans	51	52		10	
Other consumer loans	 0	 0		0	
Total	\$ 29,291	\$ 22,978	\$	7,662	

The following table presents loans individually evaluated for impairment by class of loans as of December 31, 2019:

	Unpaid Principal Recorded				Allowance for Loan Losses
(dollars in thousands)		Balance		Investment	Allocated
With no related allowance recorded:					
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	22	\$	22	\$ _
Non-working capital loans		2,130		735	_
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:					
Owner occupied loans		3,189		3,010	_
Agri-business and agricultural loans:					
Loans secured by farmland		603		283	_
Loans for ag production		15		15	_
Consumer 1-4 family loans:					
Closed end first mortgage loans		411		330	_
Open end and junior lien loans		121		121	_
With an allowance recorded:					
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Working capital lines of credit loans		6,214		6,214	3,089
Non-working capital loans		13,230		12,609	6,235
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:					
Owner occupied loans		1,988		1,988	538
Agri-business and agricultural loans:					
Loans secured by farmland		147		147	90
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:					
Closed end first mortgage loans		1,643		1,646	363
Open end and junior lien loans		641		640	53
Residential construction loans		51		52	10
Other consumer loans		17		17	6
Total	\$	30,422	\$	27,829	\$ 10,384

The following table presents loans individually evaluated for impairment by class of loans as of and for the three-month period ended March 31, 2020:

(dellow in the seconds)	Re	verage ecorded vestment	Ī	nterest ncome		Cash Basis Interest Income	
(dollars in thousands) With no related allowance recorded:	1111	estillent	Rec	cognized		Recognized	
Commercial and industrial loans:							
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	380	\$	0	\$		0
Non-working capital loans	•	558	•	1	•		1
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:							
Owner occupied loans		2,144		5			4
Agri-business and agricultural loans:							
Loans secured by farmland		283		0			0
Consumer 1-4 family loans:							
Closed end first mortgage loans		325		1			1
Open end and junior lien loans		85		0			0
With an allowance recorded:							
Commercial and industrial loans:							
Working capital lines of credit loans		5,287		0			0
Non-working capital loans		11,719		90			90
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:							
Owner occupied loans		1,999		30			30
Agri-business and agricultural loans:							
Loans secured by farmland		147		0			0
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:							
Closed end first mortgage loans		1,641		21			20
Open end and junior lien loans		638		0			0
Residential construction loans		52		0			0
Total	\$	25,258	\$	148	\$	1	46

The following table presents loans individually evaluated for impairment by class of loans as of and for the three-month period ended March 31, 2019:

(dollars in thousands)	Average Recorded Investment			Interest Income Recognized	Cash Basis Interest Income Recognized		
With no related allowance recorded:						J	
Commercial and industrial loans:							
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	155	\$	1	\$	0	
Non-working capital loans		1,549		29		24	
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:							
Owner occupied loans		1,621		11		8	
Agri-business and agricultural loans:							
Loans secured by farmland		283		0		0	
Consumer 1-4 family loans:							
Closed end first mortgage loans		380		1		1	
Open end and junior lien loans		193		0		0	
With an allowance recorded:							
Commercial and industrial loans:							
Working capital lines of credit loans		6,487		72		59	
Non-working capital loans		11,416		132		128	
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans:							
Owner occupied loans		2,080		13		12	
Agri-business and agricultural loans:							
Loans secured by farmland		147		2		1	
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:							
Closed end first mortgage loans		1,598		12		12	
Other consumer loans		43		1		1	
Total	\$	25,952	\$	274	\$	246	

The following table presents the aging of the recorded investment in past due loans as of March 31, 2020 by class of loans:

(dollars in thousands)		Loans Not Past Due	80 - 89 Days ast Due	Greater 90 D Past	ays	No	naccrual	Ι	otal Past Oue and onaccrual		Total
Commercial and industrial loans:											
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	725,870	\$ 449	\$	0	\$	4,529	\$	4,978	\$	730,848
Non-working capital loans		693,515	99		0		4,184		4,283		697,798
Commercial real estate and multi-family											
residential loans:											
Construction and land development loans		333,699	0		0		0		0		333,699
Owner occupied loans		568,122	430		0		3,186		3,616		571,738
Nonowner occupied loans		583,709	0		0		0		0		583,709
Multifamily loans		269,066	0		0		0		0		269,066
Agri-business and agricultural loans:											
Loans secured by farmland		145,124	0		0		430		430		145,554
Loans for agricultural production		183,943	0		0		0		0		183,943
Other commercial loans		104,163	0		0		0		0		104,163
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:											
Closed end first mortgage loans		171,452	785		19		819		1,623		173,075
Open end and junior lien loans		182,388	66		43		683		792		183,180
Residential construction loans		12,052	2		0		52		54		12,106
Other consumer loans		96,736	114		9		0		123		96,859
Total	\$ 4	4,069,839	\$ 1,945	\$	71	\$	13,883	\$	15,899	\$ 4	4,085,738

The following table presents the aging of the recorded investment in past due loans as of December 31, 2019 by class of loans:

(dollars in thousands)		Loans Not Past Due	30-89 Days ast Due	Greate 90 E Past	ays	No	onaccrual	Total Past Due and onaccrual		Total
Commercial and industrial loans:										
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	703,737	\$ 10	\$	0	\$	6,236	\$ 6,246	\$	709,983
Non-working capital loans		710,557	4		0		6,282	6,286		716,843
Commercial real estate and multi-family										
residential loans:										
Construction and land development loans		286,534	0		0		0	0		286,534
Owner occupied loans		569,303	0		0		4,056	4,056		573,359
Nonowner occupied loans		570,687	0		0		0	0		570,687
Multifamily loans		240,260	0		0		0	0		240,260
Agri-business and agricultural loans:										
Loans secured by farmland		173,959	0		0		430	430		174,389
Loans for agricultural production		205,228	0		0		14	14		205,242
Other commercial loans		112,166	0		0		0	0		112,166
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:										
Closed end first mortgage loans		174,902	1,099		45		827	1,971		176,873
Open end and junior lien loans		187,255	188		0		761	949		188,204
Residential construction loans		12,870	0		0		52	52		12,922
Other consumer loans		98,176	173		0		17	190		98,366
Total	\$ 4	4,045,634	\$ 1,474	\$	45	\$	18,675	\$ 20,194	\$ 4	4,065,828

Troubled Debt Restructurings:

Troubled debt restructured loans are included in the totals for impaired loans. The Company has allocated \$2.6 million and \$2.5 million of specific reserves to customers whose loan terms have been modified in troubled debt restructurings as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, respectively. The Company is not committed to lend additional funds to debtors whose loans have been modified in a troubled debt restructuring.

(dollars in thousands)	M	arch 31, 2020	Dec	2019
Accruing troubled debt restructured loans	\$	5,852	\$	5,909
Nonaccrual troubled debt restructured loans		2,311		3,188
Total troubled debt restructured loans	\$	8,163	\$	9,097

During the three months ended March 31, 2020, certain loans were modified as troubled debt restructurings. The modified terms of these loans include one or a combination of the following: inadequate compensation for the terms of the restructure or renewal; a modification of the repayment terms which delays principal repayment for some period; or renewal terms offered to borrowers in financial distress where no additional credit enhancements were obtained at the time of renewal.

The following table presents loans by class modified as new troubled debt restructurings that occurred during the three months ended March 31, 2020:

				Modified Rep	ayment Terms
(dollars in thousands)	Number of Loans	Pre-Modification Outstanding Recorded Investment	Post-Modification Outstanding Recorded Investment	Number of Loans	Extension Period or Range (in months)
Troubled Debt Restructurings					,
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Non-working capital loans	1	788	122	1	0
Total	1	\$ 788	\$ 122	1	0

For the three month period ended March 31, 2020, the troubled debt restructurings described above increased the allowance for loan losses by \$122,000, and charge-offs of \$666,000 were recorded.

As of March 31, 2020, total deferrals attributed to COVID-19 were \$99.8 million representing 77 borrowers. This represented 2% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total 50 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$99.3 million in loans, or 3% of commercial loans and 27 were retail loan borrowers representing \$528,000, or less than 1% of total retail loans. Of the total deferrals, 95% are for three-month deferrals of principal only. In accordance with the March 22, 2020 Joint Interagency Regulatory Guidance, these were not considered to be troubled debt restructurings and were excluded from the table above.

During the three months ended March 31, 2019, certain loans were modified as troubled debt restructurings. The modified terms of these loans include one or a combination of the following: inadequate compensation for the terms of the restructure or renewal; a modification of the repayment terms which delays principal repayment for some period; or renewal terms offered to borrowers in financial distress where no additional credit enhancements were obtained at the time of renewal.

Additional concessions were granted to borrowers with previously identified troubled debt restructured loans during the period. One of the loans is for a commercial real estate building where the cash flow does not support the loan with a recorded investment of \$533,000. The other loan is for commercial and industrial non-working capital purposes and this borrower had a recorded investment of \$70,000 that was subsequently paid off prior to March 31, 2019. These concessions are not included in the table on the next page.

The following table presents loans by class modified as new troubled debt restructurings that occurred during the three months ended March 31, 2019:

				Modified Repa	ayment Terms
(dollars in thousands)	Number of Loans	Pre-Modification Outstanding Recorded Investment	Post-Modification Outstanding Recorded Investment	Number of Loans	Extension Period or Range (in months)
Troubled Debt Restructurings					
Commercial and industrial loans:					
Working capital lines of credit loans	1	35	35	1	0
Total	1	\$ 35	\$ 35	1	0

For the three-month period ended March 31, 2019, the troubled debt restructuring described above did not impact the allowance for loan losses and no charge-off was recorded.

Credit Quality Indicators:

The Company categorizes loans into risk categories based on relevant information about the ability of borrowers to service their debt such as: current financial information, historical payment experience, credit documentation, public information and current economic trends, among other factors. The Company analyzes commercial loans individually by classifying the loans as to credit risk. This analysis is performed on a quarterly basis for Special Mention, Substandard and Doubtful grade loans and annually on Pass grade loans over \$250,000.

The Company uses the following definitions for risk ratings:

Special Mention. Loans classified as Special Mention have a potential weakness that deserves management's close attention. If left uncorrected, these potential weaknesses may result in deterioration of the repayment prospects for the loan or of the institution's credit position at some future date.

Substandard. Loans classified as Substandard are inadequately protected by the current net worth and paying capacity of the obligor or of the collateral pledged, if any. Loans so classified have a well-defined weakness or weaknesses that jeopardize the liquidation of the debt. They are characterized by the distinct possibility that the Company will sustain some loss if the deficiencies are not corrected.

Doubtful. Loans classified as Doubtful have all the weaknesses inherent in those classified as Substandard, with the added characteristics that the weaknesses make collection or liquidation in full, on the basis of currently existing facts, conditions, and values, highly questionable and improbable.

Loans not meeting the criteria above that are analyzed individually as part of the above-described process are considered to be Pass rated loans with the exception of consumer troubled debt restructurings which are evaluated and listed with Substandard commercial grade loans and consumer nonaccrual loans which are evaluated individually and listed with Not Rated loans. Loans listed as Not Rated are consumer loans or commercial loans with consumer characteristics included in groups of homogenous loans which are analyzed for credit quality indicators utilizing delinquency status.

As of March 31, 2020, and based on the most recent analysis performed, the risk category of loans by class of loans is as follows:

			Special			Not						
(dollars in thousands)		Pass		Mention	Su	bstandard	1	Ooubtful		Rated		Total
Commercial and industrial loans:												
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	651,403	\$	54,559	\$	24,527	\$	0	\$	359	\$	730,848
Non-working capital loans		653,230		17,834		21,406		0		5,328		697,798
Commercial real estate and multi-family												
residential loans:												
Construction and land development loans		333,699		0		0		0		0		333,699
Owner occupied loans		527,818		33,555		10,365		0		0		571,738
Nonowner occupied loans		582,374		758		577		0		0		583,709
Multifamily loans		269,066		0		0		0		0		269,066
Agri-business and agricultural loans:												
Loans secured by farmland		138,247		5,879		1,428		0		0		145,554
Loans for agricultural production		172,730		11,213		0		0		0		183,943
Other commercial loans		104,163		0		0		0		0		104,163
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:												
Closed end first mortgage loans		44,863		0		1,960		0		126,252		173,075
Open end and junior lien loans		11,016		0		683		0		171,481		183,180
Residential construction loans		0		0		52		0		12,054		12,106
Other consumer loans		27,439		0		0		0		69,420		96,859
Total	\$ 3	,516,048	\$	123,798	\$	60,998	\$	0	\$	384,894	\$ 4	4,085,738

As of December 31, 2019, and based on the most recent analysis performed, the risk category of loans by class of loans is as follows:

(dollars in thousands)		Pass	Special Mention	Sı	ıbstandard	Ι	Ooubtful	Not Rated		Total
Commercial and industrial loans:										
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$ (531,728	\$ 40,551	\$	37,278	\$	0	\$ 426	\$	709,983
Non-working capital loans	(573,370	18,782		19,381		0	5,310		716,843
Commercial real estate and multi-family										
residential loans:										
Construction and land development loans	:	286,534	0		0		0	0		286,534
Owner occupied loans	ļ	535,496	14,804		23,059		0	0		573,359
Nonowner occupied loans	ļ	569,315	781		591		0	0		570,687
Multifamily loans	2	240,260	0		0		0	0		240,260
Agri-business and agricultural loans:										
Loans secured by farmland		165,005	7,952		1,432		0	0		174,389
Loans for agricultural production		191,489	13,738		15		0	0		205,242
Other commercial loans		112,166	0		0		0	0		112,166
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:										
Closed end first mortgage loans		47,405	0		1,976		0	127,492		176,873
Open end and junior lien loans		10,845	0		762		0	176,597		188,204
Residential construction loans		0	0		51		0	12,871		12,922
Other consumer loans		27,250	0		17		0	71,099		98,366
Total	\$ 3,4	190,863	\$ 96,608	\$	84,562	\$	0	\$ 393,795	\$ 4	4,065,828

NOTE 5. BORROWINGS

For the periods ended March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, the Company had advances outstanding from the Federal Home Loan Bank ("FHLB") in the amount of \$75.0 million and \$170.0 million, respectively. The outstanding FHLB advance at March 31, 2020 is a

ten-year

fixed-rate putable advance with a rate of 0.39

% and is due on March 4, 2030. The outstanding FHLB advance at December 31, 2019 was a short-term fixed rate advance with a rate of 1.61

% and was due on January 7, 2020. All FHLB notes require monthly interest payments and are secured by residential real estate loans and securities.

On August 2, 2019 the Company entered into an unsecured revolving credit agreement with another financial institution allowing the Company to borrow up to \$30.0 million. Funds provided under the agreement may be used to repurchase shares of the Company's common stock under the share repurchase program, which was authorized by the Company's board of directors on January 14, 2020. The Company had drawn \$10.5 million on this line at a rate of Prime minus 150 basis points, or 1.75

%, as of March 31, 2020. There were

no

amounts drawn against this line as of December 31, 2019.

NOTE 6. FAIR VALUE DISCLOSURES

Fair value is the exchange price that would be received for an asset or paid to transfer a liability (exit price) in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants on the measurement date. There are three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair values:

- **Level 1** Quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets that the entity has the ability to access as of the measurement date.
- **Level 2** Significant other observable inputs other than Level 1 prices such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities; quoted prices in markets that are not active; or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data.
- **Level 3** Significant unobservable inputs that reflect a company's own assumptions about the assumptions that market participants would use in pricing an asset or liability.



The Company used the following methods and significant assumptions to estimate the fair value of each type of financial instrument:

Securities: Securities available-for-sale are valued primarily by a third party pricing service. The fair values of securities available for sale are determined on a recurring basis by obtaining quoted prices on nationally recognized securities exchanges (Level 1 inputs) or pricing models which utilize significant observable inputs such as matrix pricing. This is a mathematical technique widely used in the industry to value debt securities without relying exclusively on quoted prices for the specific securities but rather by relying on the securities' relationship to other benchmark quoted securities (Level 2 inputs). These models utilize the market approach with standard inputs that include, but are not limited to benchmark yields, reported trades, broker/dealer quotes, issuer spreads, two-sided markets, benchmark securities, bids, offers and reference data. For certain municipal securities that are not rated and observable inputs about the specific issuer are not available, fair values are estimated using observable data from other municipal securities presumed to be similar or other market data on other non-rated municipal securities (Level 3 inputs).

The Company's Finance Department, which is responsible for all accounting and SEC compliance, and the Company's Treasury Department, which is responsible for investment portfolio management and asset/liability modeling, are the two areas that determine the Company's valuation policies and procedures. Both of these areas report directly to the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of the Company. For assets or liabilities that may be considered for Level 3 fair value measurement on a recurring basis, these two departments and the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer determine the appropriate level of the assets or liabilities under consideration. If there are new assets or liabilities that are determined to be Level 3 by this group, the Risk Management Committee of the Company and the Audit Committee of the Board are made aware of such assets at their next scheduled meeting.

Securities pricing is obtained on securities from a third party pricing service and all security prices are tested annually against prices from another third party provider and reviewed with a market value price tolerance variance that varies by sector: municipal securities +/- 5%, government mbs/cmo +/- 3% and U.S. treasuries +/-1%. If any securities fall outside the tolerance threshold and have a variance of \$100,000 or more, a determination of materiality is made for the amount over the threshold. Any security that would have a material threshold difference would be further investigated to determine why the variance exists and if any action is needed concerning the security pricing for that individual security. Changes in market value are reviewed monthly in aggregate by security type and any material differences are reviewed to determine why they exist. At least annually, the pricing methodology of the pricing service is received and reviewed to support the fair value levels used by the Company. A detailed pricing evaluation is requested and reviewed on any security determined to be fair valued using unobservable inputs by the pricing service.

<u>Mortgage banking derivative:</u> The fair values of mortgage banking derivatives are based on observable market data as of the measurement date (Level 2).

<u>Interest rate swap derivatives</u>: Our derivatives are traded in an over-the-counter market where quoted market prices are not always available. Therefore, the fair values of derivatives are determined using quantitative models that utilize multiple market inputs. The inputs will vary based on the type of derivative, but could include interest rates, prices and indices to generate continuous yield or pricing curves, prepayment rates, and volatility factors to value the position. The majority of market inputs are actively quoted and can be validated through external sources, including brokers, market transactions and third-party pricing services. The fair value of interest rate swap derivatives is determined by pricing or valuation models using observable market data as of the measurement date (Level 2).

Impaired loans: Impaired loans with specific allocations of the allowance for loan losses are generally based on the fair value of the underlying collateral if repayment is expected solely from the collateral. Fair value is determined using several methods. Generally, the fair value of real estate is based on appraisals by qualified third party appraisers. These appraisals may utilize a single valuation approach or a combination of approaches including comparable sales and the income approach. Adjustments are routinely made in the appraisal process by the appraisers to adjust for differences between the comparable sales and income data available. Such adjustments are usually significant and result in a Level 3 classification of the inputs for determining fair value. In addition, the Company's management routinely applies internal discount factors to the value of appraisals used in the fair value evaluation of impaired loans. The deductions to the appraisals take into account changing business factors and market conditions, as well as value impairment in cases where the appraisal date predates a likely change in market conditions. Commercial real estate is generally discounted from its appraised value by 0-50% with the higher discounts applied to real estate that is determined to have a thin trading market or to be specialized collateral. In addition to real estate, the Company's management evaluates other types of collateral as follows: (a) raw and finished inventory is discounted from its cost or book value by 35-65%, depending on the marketability of the goods (b) finished goods are generally discounted by 30-60%, depending on the ease of marketability, cost of transportation or scope

of use of the finished good (c) work in process inventory is typically discounted by 50-100%, depending on the length of manufacturing time, types of components used in the completion process, and the breadth of the user base (d) equipment is valued at a percentage of depreciated book value or recent appraised value, if available, and is typically discounted at 30-70% after various considerations including age and condition of the equipment, marketability, breadth of use, and whether the equipment includes unique components or add-ons; and (e) marketable securities are discounted by 10-30%, depending on the type of investment, age of valuation report and general market conditions. This methodology is based on a market approach and typically results in a Level 3 classification of the inputs for determining fair value.

Mortgage servicing rights: As of March 31, 2020, the fair value of the Company's Level 3 servicing assets for residential mortgage loans ("MSRs") was \$3.8 million, carried at amortized cost less \$246,000 in a valuation reserve, or \$3.6 million. These residential mortgage loans have a weighted average interest rate of 3.90%, a weighted average maturity of 20 years and are secured by homes generally within the Company's market area of Northern Indiana and Indianapolis. A valuation model is used to estimate fair value by stratifying the portfolios on the basis of certain risk characteristics, including loan type and interest rate. Impairment is estimated based on an income approach. The inputs used include estimates of prepayment speeds, discount rate, cost to service, escrow account earnings, contractual servicing fee income, ancillary income, late fees, and float income. The most significant assumption used to value MSRs is prepayment rate. Prepayment rates are estimated based on published industry consensus prepayment rates. The most significant unobservable assumption is the discount rate. At March 31, 2020, the constant prepayment speed ("PSA") used was 166 and discount rate used was 9.4%. At December 31, 2019, the PSA used was 118 and the discount rate used was 9.4%.

Other real estate owned: Nonrecurring adjustments to certain commercial and residential real estate properties classified as other real estate owned are measured at the lower of carrying amount or fair value less costs to sell. Fair values are generally based on third party appraisals of the property and are reviewed by the Company's internal appraisal officer. Adjustments are routinely made in the appraisal process by the appraisers to adjust for differences between the comparable properties used to determine value. Such adjustments are usually significant and result in a Level 3 classification. In addition, the Company's management may apply discount factors to the appraisals to take into account changing business factors and market conditions, as well as value impairment in cases where the appraisal date predates a likely change in market conditions. In cases where the carrying amount exceeds the fair value, less costs to sell, an impairment loss is recognized.

Real estate mortgage loans held for sale: Real estate mortgage loans held for sale are carried at the lower of cost or fair value, as determined by outstanding commitments, from third party investors, and result in a Level 2 classification.

The table below presents the balances of assets measured at fair value on a recurring basis:

	March 31, 2020												
		F		Assets									
(dollars in thousands)]	Level 1		Level 2]	Level 3		at Fair Value					
Assets:		_											
Mortgage-backed securities: residential	\$	0	\$	293,270	\$	0	\$	293,270					
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial		0		41,814		0		41,814					
State and municipal securities		0		289,096		145		289,241					
Total Securities		0		624,180	_	145		624,325					
Mortgage banking derivative		0		1,307		0		1,307					
Interest rate swap derivative		0		21,565		0		21,565					
Total assets	\$	0	\$	647,052	\$	145	\$	647,197					
Liabilities:													
Mortgage banking derivative		0		544		0		544					
Interest rate swap derivative		0		21,599		0		21,599					
Total liabilities	\$	0	\$	22,143	\$	0	\$	22,143					

December 31, 2019 Assets at Fair Value Fair Value Measurements Using (dollars in thousands) Level 1 Level 3 Level 2 Assets: \$ 288,181 Mortgage-backed securities: residential 0 \$ 288,181 \$ 0 \$ Mortgage-backed securities: commercial 36,972 36,972 0 0 State and municipal securities 0 282,935 145 283,080 **Total Securities** 0 608,088 145 608,233 Mortgage banking derivative 0 198 198 0 Interest rate swap derivative 0 7,263 0 7,263 Total assets 0 145 615,694 \$ 615,549 \$ \$ \$ Liabilities: Mortgage banking derivative 0 14 0 14 Interest rate swap derivative 0 7,860 0 7,860 Total liabilities 0 0 7,874 7,874

The fair value of Level 3 available-for-sale securities was immaterial and thus did not require additional recurring fair value disclosure.

The table below presents the balances of assets measured at fair value on a nonrecurring basis:

	March 31, 2020												
		Fai	ir Value M	leasurements Usi	ing			Assets					
(dollars in thousands)	I	Level 1]	Level 2		Level 3	a	t Fair Value					
Assets													
Impaired loans:													
Commercial and industrial loans:													
Working capital lines of credit loans	\$	0	\$	0	\$	2,002	\$	2,002					
Non-working capital loans		0		0		5,332		5,332					
Commercial real estate and multi-family													
residential loans:													
Owner occupied loans		0		0		1,527		1,527					
Agri-business and agricultural loans:													
Loans secured by farmland		0		0		90		90					
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans:													
Closed end first mortgage loans		0		0		459		459					
Open end and junior lien loans		0		0		587		587					
Residential construction loans		0		0		42		42					
Total impaired loans	\$	0	\$	0	\$	10,039	\$	10,039					
Other real estate owned		0		0		0		0					
Total assets	\$	0	\$	0	\$	10,039	\$	10,039					

December 31, 2019 Assets at Fair Value Fair Value Measurements Using (dollars in thousands) Level 1 Level 2 Level 3 Assets Impaired loans: Commercial and industrial loans: Working capital lines of credit loans \$ 0 \$ 0 \$ 3,126 \$ 3,126 Non-working capital loans 0 0 6,374 6,374 Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans: Construction and land development loans 0 0 43 43 Owner occupied loans 0 0 1,449 1,449 Agri-business and agricultural loans: Loans secured by farmland 0 0 57 57 Other commercial loans 0 0 0 0 Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans: 0 474 Closed end first mortgage loans 474 Open end and junior lien loans 587 0 0 587 Other consumer loans 0 0 11 11 Total impaired loans \$ 0 \$ 0 \$ 12,121 \$ 12,121 Other real estate owned 0 0 0 Total assets \$ 0 0 \$ 12,121 12,121

The following table presents the valuation methodology and unobservable inputs for Level 3 assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis at March 31, 2020:

(dollars in thousands)	Fair Value	Valuation Methodology	Unobservable Inputs	Average F	Range of Inputs
Impaired loans:					
Commercial and industrial	\$ 7,334	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	48 %	7% -100%
Impaired loans:					
Ĉommercial real estate	1,527	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	25 %	7% -52%
Impaired loans:			,		
Agribusiness and agricultural	90	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	39 %	
Impaired loans:			,		
Ĉonsumer 1-4 family mortgage	1,088	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	14 %	5% -100%

The following table presents the valuation methodology and unobservable inputs for Level 3 assets measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis at December 31, 2019:

(dollars in thousands)	Fair Value Valuation Methodology		Unobservable Inputs	Average	Range of Inputs	
Impaired loans:						
Commercial and industrial	\$	9,500	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	53 %	1%-100%
Impaired loans:						
Commercial real estate		1,492	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	27 %	7%-61%
Impaired loans:				, and the second		
Agribusiness and agricultural		57	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	61 %	
Impaired loans:						
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage		1,061	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	14 %	5%-100%
Impaired loans:				ŭ		
Ôther consumer		11	Collateral based measurements	Discount to reflect current market conditions and ultimate collectability	36 %	

Impaired loans, which are measured for impairment using the fair value of the collateral for collateral dependent loans, had a gross carrying amount of \$17.4 million, with a valuation allowance of \$7.4 million at March 31, 2020. The change in the fair value of impaired loans resulted in increases in the provision for loan losses of \$142,000 over the three months ended March 31, 2020. The decreases was primarily due to a \$3.7 million charge-off taken on an impaired commercial relationship. At March 31, 2019, impaired loans had a gross carrying amount of \$19.1 million, with a valuation allowance of \$9.3 million. The change in the fair value of impaired loans resulted in a reduction in the provision for loan losses of \$200,000 over the three months ended March 31, 2019.

The following table contains the estimated fair values and the related carrying values of the Company's financial instruments. Items which are not financial instruments are not included.

	March 31, 2020											
		Carrying			Es	timated Fair Valı	ıe					
(dollars in thousands)		Value		Level 1		Level 2		Level 3		Total		
Financial Assets:												
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	132,581	\$	129,750	\$	2,831	\$	0	\$	132,581		
Securities available-for-sale		624,325		0		624,180		145		624,325		
Real estate mortgages held-for-sale		7,982		0		8,141		0		8,141		
Loans, net		4,032,129		0		0		4,036,193		4,036,193		
Federal Reserve and Federal Home												
Loan Bank Stock		13,772		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		
Accrued interest receivable		15,433		0		3,575		11,858		15,433		
Financial Liabilities:												
Certificates of deposit		(1,273,413)		0		(1,289,272)		0		(1,289,272)		
All other deposits		(3,008,290)		(3,008,290)		0		0		(3,008,290)		
Other short-term borrowings		(10,500)		0		(10,500)		0		(10,500)		
Federal Home Loan Bank advances		(75,000)		0		(64,166)		0		(64,166)		
Standby letters of credit		(915)		0		0		(915)		(915)		
Accrued interest payable		(10,082)		(61)		(10,021)		0		(10,082)		

	December 31, 2019											
		Carrying			E	stimated Fair Valu	e					
(dollars in thousands)		Value		Level 1		Level 2		Level 3		Total		
Financial Assets:												
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	99,381	\$	96,603	\$	2,778	\$	0	\$	99,381		
Securities available-for-sale		608,233		0		608,088		145		608,233		
Real estate mortgages held-for-sale		4,527		0		4,614		0		4,614		
Loans, net		4,015,176		0		0		3,979,006		3,979,006		
Federal Reserve and Federal Home Loan Bank Stock		13,772		N/A		N/A		N/A		N/A		
Accrued interest receivable		15,391		0		3,729		11,662		15,391		
Financial Liabilities:												
Certificates of deposit		(1,192,067)		0		(1,202,060)		0		(1,202,060)		
All other deposits		(2,941,752)		(2,941,752)		0		0		(2,941,752)		
Federal Home Loan Bank advances		(170,000)		0		(169,998)		0		(169,998)		
Standby letters of credit		(915)		0		0		(915)		(915)		
Accrued interest payable		(11,604)		(102)		(11,502)		0		(11,604)		

NOTE 7. OFFSETTING ASSETS AND LIABILITIES

The following tables summarize gross and net information about financial instruments and derivative instruments that are offset in the statement of financial position or that are subject to an enforceable master netting arrangement at March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019.

		March 31, 2020												
(dollars in thousands)	R	Gross mounts of ecognized Assets/ .iabilities	An Offs State Fin	Offset in the present Statement of the Statement of Financial of Financial		et Amounts resented in Statement Financial Position		Gross An Offset in th of Financi ancial ruments	e State al Posi Cas	ment	NI	et Amount		
Assets		adulities		Sition		FUSILIUII	IIISti	unients		FUSICION		et Amount		
Interest Rate Swap														
Derivatives	\$	21,565	\$	0	\$	21,565	\$	0	\$	0	\$	21,565		
Total Assets	\$	21,565	\$	0	\$	21,565	\$	0	\$	0	\$	21,565		
Liabilities			-											
Interest Rate Swap														
Derivatives	\$	21,599	\$	0	\$	21,599	\$	0	\$	(21,370)	\$	229		
Total Liabilities	\$	21,599	\$	0	\$	21,599	\$	0	\$	(21,370)	\$	229		

		December 31, 2019												
(dollars in thousands) Assets	Re	Gross mounts of ecognized Assets/ iabilities	Ar Offs State Fir	Gross Amounts Offset in the Statement of Financial Position		P-000		Offset in th		nounts Not he Statement rial Position Cash Collateral Position		et Amount		
Interest Rate Swap														
Derivatives	\$	7,263	\$	0	\$	7,263	\$	0	\$	0	\$	7,263		
Total Assets	\$	7,263	\$	0	\$	7,263	\$	0	\$	0	\$	7,263		
Liabilities														
Interest Rate Swap														
Derivatives	\$	7,860	\$	0	\$	7,860	\$	0	\$	(7,560)	\$	300		
Total Liabilities	\$	7,860	\$	0	\$	7,860	\$	0	\$	(7,560)	\$	300		

If an event of default occurs causing an early termination of an interest rate swap derivative, any early termination amount payable to one party by the other party may be reduced by set-off against any other amount payable by the one party to the other party. If a default in performance of any obligation of a repurchase agreement occurs, each party will set-off property held in respect of transactions against obligations owing in respect of any other transactions.

NOTE 8. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per common share is net income divided by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period, including shares held in treasury on behalf of participants in the Company's Directors Fee Deferral Plan and share repurchases. Diluted earnings per common share includes the dilutive effect of additional potential common shares issuable under stock based awards and warrants, none of which were antidilutive.

	Three Months Ende				
	202	20		2019	
Weighted average shares outstanding for basic earnings per common share	25,62	2,988	25	5,491,750	
Dilutive effect of stock based awards and warrants	11	2,838		173,760	
Weighted average shares outstanding for diluted earnings per common share	25,73	5,826	25	5,665,510	
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.68	\$	0.85	
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.67	\$	0.84	

NOTE 9. ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

The following tables summarize the changes within each classification of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) net of tax for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019:

	Unrealized Gains and		
(dollars in thousands)	Losses on Available- for-Sales Securities	Defined Benefit Pension Items	Total
Balance at January 1, 2020	\$ 13,607	\$ (1,548)	\$ 12,059
Other comprehensive income before reclassification	10,444	0	10,444
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income	0	47	47
Net current period other comprehensive income	10,444	47	10,491
Balance at March 31, 2020	\$ 24,051	\$ (1,501)	\$ 22,550

(dollars in thousands)	Unrealized Gains and Losses on Available- for-Sales Securities	Defined Benefit Pension Items	 Total
Balance at January 1, 2019	\$ (4,796)	\$ (1,395)	\$ (6,191)
Other comprehensive income before reclassification	8,663	0	8,663
Amounts reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income	 (23)	 38	15
Net current period other comprehensive income	8,640	38	8,678
Balance at March 31, 2019	\$ 3,844	\$ (1,357)	\$ 2,487

Reclassifications out of accumulated comprehensive income for the three months ended March 31, 2020 are as follows:

Details about Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income Components (dollars in thousands)	Amount Reclassified From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income		Affected Line Item in the Statement Where Net Income is Presented	
	ф	(00)	Od	
Amortization of defined benefit pension items	\$	(63)	Other expense	
Tax effect		16	Income tax expense	
		(47)	Net of tax	
Total reclassifications for the period	\$	(47)	Net income	

Reclassifications out of accumulated comprehensive income for the three months ended March 31, 2019 are as follows:

Details about Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income Components	Amount Reclassified From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income		Affected Line Item in the Statement Where Net Income is Presented
(dollars in thousands)			
Unrealized gains and losses on available-for-sale securities	\$	23	Net securities gains
Tax effect		0	Income tax expense
		23	Net of tax
Amortization of defined benefit pension items	•	(50)	Other expense
Tax effect		12	Income tax expense
		(38)	Net of tax
Total reclassifications for the period	\$	(15)	Net income

NOTE 10. LEASES

The Company leases certain office facilities under long-term operating lease agreements. The leases expire at various dates through 2029 and some include renewal options. Many of these leases require the payment of property taxes, insurance premiums, maintenance, utilities and other costs. In many cases, rentals are subject to increase in relation to a cost-of-living index. The Company accounts for lease and non-lease components together as a single lease component. The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at inception. Operating leases are recorded as a right-of-use ("ROU") lease assets and are included in other assets on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company's corresponding lease obligations are included in other liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet. ROU lease assets represent the Company's right to use an underlying asset for the lease term and lease obligations represent the Company's obligation to make lease payments arising from the lease. Operating ROU lease assets and obligations are recognized at the commencement date based on the present value of lease payments over the lease term. As most of the Company's leases do not provide an implicit rate, the Company uses its incremental borrowing rate based on the information available at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments. The ROU lease asset also includes any lease payments made and excludes lease incentives. The Company's lease terms may include options to extend or terminate the lease when it is reasonably certain that the Company will exercise that option.

Lease expense for lease payments is recognized on a straight-line basis over the lease term. Short-term leases are leases having a term of twelve months or less. The Company recognizes short-term leases on a straight-line basis and does not record a related lease asset or liability for such leases, as allowed as practical expedient of the standard. The following is a maturity analysis of the operating lease liabilities as of March 31, 2020:

Years ending December 31, (in thousands)	Oper Ol	rating lease bligation
2020	\$	425
2021		581
2022		595
2023		606
2024		622
2025 and thereafter		2,873
Total undiscounted lease payments		5,702
Less imputed interest		(703)
Lease liability	\$	4,999
Right-of-use asset	\$	4,999

	 e months ended arch 31, 2020	Three months ended March 31, 2019		
Lease cost				
Operating lease cost	\$ 128	\$	119	
Short-term lease cost	 6		6	
Total lease cost	\$ 134	\$	125	
Other information				
Operating cash outflows from operating leases	\$ 128			
Weighted-average remaining lease term - operating leases	9.6 years			
Weighted average discount rate - operating leases	2.8 %)		

NOTE 11. COVID-19 AND CURRENT ECONOMIC CONDITIONS

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization announced that the COVID-19 outbreak was deemed a pandemic, and on March 13, 2020, the President declared the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic of sufficient magnitude to warrant an emergency declaration. The extent of COVID-19's effect on the Company's operational and financial performance will depend on future developments, including the duration, spread and intensity of the pandemic, and when state and local economies will return to operational norms, all of which are uncertain and difficult to predict considering the rapidly evolving landscape. In addition, we rely upon our third-party vendors to conduct business and to process, record and monitor transactions. If any of these vendors are unable to continue to provide us with these services, it could negatively impact our ability to serve our customers. Furthermore, the outbreak could negatively impact our employees and customers' ability to engage in banking and other financial transactions. We also could be adversely affected if key personnel or a significant number of employees were to become unavailable due to the effects and restrictions of a COVID-19 outbreak in our market areas. The fair value of certain assets could be impacted by the effects of COVID-19. The carrying value of goodwill, right-of-use lease assets, other real estate owned and mortgage servicing rights could decrease resulting in future impairment losses. Management will continue to evaluate current economic conditions to determine if a triggering event would impact the current valuations for these assets. As a result, it not currently possible to ascertain the overall impact of COVID-19 on the Company's business. However, if the pandemic continues to evolve into a prolonged worldwide health crisis, the disease could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

As of April 22, 2020, total COVID-19 related deferrals had increased to \$467.1 million, representing 404 borrowers or 11% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total, 267 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$459.8 million in loans, or 13% of total commercial loans. 137 were retail loan borrowers representing \$7.3 million, or 2% of total retail loans. 85% of these loan deferrals are for three-month deferrals of principal only.

ITEM 2 - MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

OVERVIEW

Net income in the first three months of 2020 was \$17.3 million, down 20.2% from \$21.7 million for the comparable period of 2019. Diluted income per common share was \$0.67 in the first three months of 2020, down 20.2% from \$0.84 in the comparable period of 2019. The decrease was primarily due to the Company recording a provision for loan losses of \$6.6 million for the first quarter of 2020, an increase of \$5.4 million, or 450% compared to \$1.2 million for the first quarter of 2019. The provision increase was driven primarily by the economic impact of the Coronavirus Disease 2019 ("COVID-19") pandemic on the Company's loan customers using the incurred model. Pretax pre-provision earnings in the first three months of 2020 was \$27.5 million, an increase of \$281,000, or 1.0%, compared to \$27.3 million for the comparable period of 2019. Pretax pre-provision earnings is a non-GAAP measure calculated by adding net interest income to noninterest income and subtracting noninterest expense.

Annualized return on average total equity was 11.51% in the first three months of 2020 versus 16.59% in the comparable period of 2019. Annualized return on average total assets was 1.40% in the first three months of 2020 versus 1.80% in the comparable period of 2019. The average equity to average assets ratio was 12.17% in the first three months of 2020 versus 10.86% in the comparable period of 2019.

Total assets were \$5.030 billion as of March 31, 2020 versus \$4.947 billion as of December 31, 2019, an increase of \$83.3 million, or 1.7%. This increase was primarily due to a \$33.2 million increase in cash and cash equivalents, an increase of \$17.0 million in net loans, a \$16.1 million increase in securities available-for-sale and an increase of \$13.8 million in other assets driven by higher valuations on the Company's back-to-back interest rate swap portfolio. Balance sheet growth was primarily funded through growth in deposits during 2020. Core deposits increased \$151.8 million while total borrowings decreased by \$84.5 million since December 31, 2019. Total equity increased by \$8.5 million due primarily to net income of \$17.3 million, an increase in accumulated other comprehensive income of \$10.5 million, offset by share repurchases of \$10.0 million and dividends declared and paid of \$0.30 per share totaling \$7.7 million.

Impact of COVID-19 . The progression of the COVID-19 pandemic in the United States has potentially had an adverse impact on our financial condition and results of operations as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2020, and may have a complex and significant adverse impact on the economy, the banking industry and our Company in future fiscal periods, all subject to a high degree of uncertainty.

Effects on Market Areas

. The broad suspension of business activities in the state is likely to lead to a significant increase in the state's unemployment rate, which was 3.6% in January 2020 according to the Indiana Department of Workforce Development. Because these developments commenced late in the first quarter, and because the public health effects of COVID-19 are generally expected to peak later this year in the communities in which we operate, we believe the economic consequences of the pandemic are difficult to quantify and are expected to continue to worsen.

Policy and Regulatory Developments . Federal, state and local governments and regulatory authorities have enacted and issued a range of policy responses to the COVID-19 pandemic, including the following:

• The Federal Reserve decreased the range for the Federal Funds Target Rate by 0.50% on March 3, 2020, and by another 1.0% on March 16, 2020, reaching a current range of 0.0 − 0.25%.

On March 27, 2020, President Trump signed the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security Act, or CARES Act, which established a \$2.0 trillion economic stimulus package, including cash payments to individuals, supplemental unemployment insurance benefits and a \$349 billion loan program administered through the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA), referred to as the Paycheck Protection Program, or PPP program, which was subsequently increased by \$320 billion on April 24, 2020. Under the PPP program, small businesses, sole proprietorships, independent contractors and self-employed individuals may apply for loans from existing SBA lenders and other approved regulated lenders that enroll in the program, subject to numerous limitations and eligibility criteria. The Bank is participating as a lender in the PPP program. In addition, the CARES Act provides financial institutions the option to temporarily suspend certain requirements under GAAP related to loan modifications and classification as TDRs for a limited period of time to account for the effects of COVID-19.

Additionally, the CARES Act allows for financial institutions to defer the application of FASB's new rule covering the Current Expected Credit Losses standard.

On April 7, 2020, federal banking regulators issued a revised Interagency Statement on Loan Modifications and Reporting for Financial Institutions, which, among other things, encouraged financial institutions to work prudently with borrowers who are or may be unable to meet their contractual payment obligations because of the effects of COVID-19, and stated that institutions generally do not need to categorize COVID-19-related modifications as TDRs, and that the agencies will not direct supervised institutions to automatically categorize all COVID-19 related loan modifications as TDRs. Loan modifications made through March 31, 2020 are disclosed within Note 4 – Allowance for Loan Losses and Credit Quality.

Effects on Our Business. The COVID-19 pandemic and the specific developments referred to above is expected to have a significant impact on our business. As a result, we anticipate that our financial condition, capital levels and results of operations could be significantly adversely affected, as described in further detail below.

COVID-19 Crisis Management. As an Essential Service Provider, Lake City Bank has continued to provide uninterrupted service to its clients throughout the COVID-19 crisis. On March 2, 2020 the Company's Management Committee initiated plans in response to the emerging risk related to the pandemic.

From the beginning, our management of the crisis has focused on protecting the health and well-being of our employees and clients while continuing to provide our clients with full access to banking services. As the operational risk related to the COVID-19 crisis evolved, the Company took proactive measures to manage operational risk, including the following:

- Activated the Incident Response Team (IRT) pursuant to the Company's Business Continuity/Disaster Recovery Plans on March 16, 2020;
- Initiated a proactive communication plan with our primary regulators;
- Initiated a proactive outreach to critical vendors and partners to ensure operational continuity; and
- Initiated actions to ensure that technology capacity was sufficient to maintain operational continuity.

In addition, the Company has taken the following actions to provide for uninterrupted service to clients:

- Activated three primary disaster recovery sites and one secondary disaster recovery site;
- Activated limited lobby access in each of the Company's 50 offices on Saturday, March 21, 2020; and
- Distributed staff between the Company's facilities and disaster recovery sites, and initiated work-from-home arrangements.

In order to ensure open and transparent communication with clients, the Company has expanded its communication strategy through email, social media, website updates and alerts and online and mobile banking alerts.

Transactions in the Company's 50 offices are down approximately 30% since the start of the crisis. The Company has experienced nominal increase in its customers' already strong adoption and activation rates of digital solutions offered through its mobile and online banking platforms. The Company has also experienced meaningful increases in certain digital applications from February 2020 to March 2020. Retail banking internet bill pay activities are up 11%, remote mobile deposit activities are up 19% and Zelle transactions are up 19% during this period.

Active Management of Credit Risk

On March 2, 2020, leadership in Commercial Banking and Credit Administration initiated a review of industries that the Company believed were most likely to be impacted by emerging COVID-19 events. The initial review identified approximately 19% of the total loan portfolio and included the following industries: recreational vehicle - 4%, nursing home and assisted living - 4%, hotel and accommodations - 2%, self-storage - 2%, automotive, boating, trailer and truck - 2%, transportation and trucking contractors - 1%, C&I building construction - 1%, restaurants - 2% and entertainment and recreation - 1%. The Company has no direct exposure

to oil and gas and limited exposure to retail shopping centers. As the COVID-19 crisis impact evolved, the Company has taken the following actions to manage emerging credit risk:

- Expanded the universe of industries and clients under review to significantly broaden the scope;
- Accelerated planning related to the Company's upcoming semi-annual Loan Portfolio Meetings; and
- Actively worked with borrowers on COVID-19 related loan deferral requests, as detailed below.

The Company's commercial loan portfolio is highly diversified and no industry sector represents more than 8% of the bank's loan portfolio as of March 31, 2020. Agri-business and agricultural loans represented the highest specific industry concentration at 8% of total loans. Commercial Banking and Credit Administration teams continue to actively work with customers to understand their business challenges and credit needs during this time.

COVID-19 Related Loan Deferrals

The Company's active management of credit risk has historically provided for appropriate and fair deferral of payments for troubled borrowers. While the March 22, 2020 Joint Interagency Regulatory Guidance provides for a potential relaxation of regulatory definitions, it has not had a material impact on the Company's decisions related to individual borrower circumstances.

As of March 31, 2020, total deferrals attributed to COVID-19 were \$99.8 million, representing 77 borrowers or 2% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total, 50 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$99.3 million in loans, or 3% of total commercial loans. 27 were retail loan borrowers representing \$528,000, or 0.1% of total retail loans. 95% of the total loan deferrals were three-month deferrals of principal only.

As of April 22, 2020, total COVID-19 related deferrals had increased to \$467.1 million, representing 404 borrowers or 11% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total, 267 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$459.8 million in loans, or 13% of total commercial loans. 137 were retail loan borrowers representing \$7.3 million, or 2% of total retail loans. 85% of these loan deferrals are for three-month deferrals of principal only.

The Company's retail loan portfolio is comprised of 1-4 family mortgage loans, home equity lines of credit and other direct and indirect installment loans. A third party vendor manages the Company's retail and commercial credit card program and the Company does not have any balance sheet exposure with respect to this program except for nominal recourse on limited commercial card accounts.

The Company expects that COVID-19 loan deferrals will increase at least through the second quarter of 2020.

Liquidity Preparedness

Throughout the COVID-19 crisis, the Company has been monitoring liquidity preparedness. Critical to this effort has been the monitoring of commercial and retail borrowers line of credit utilization. Our commercial and retail line of credit utilization at March 31, 2020 was 48% versus 46% at December 31, 2019. As of April 22, 2020, this line utilization had declined to 44%. We do not believe that we have experienced any unusual usage activity under these available credit facilities because of the COVID-19 crisis.

The Company has a long-standing liquidity plan in place that ensures that appropriate liquidity resources to fund the balance sheet. Nonetheless, given the uncertainties related to the effects of the COVID-19 crisis on liquidity, the Company has taken the following additional actions:

- Increased committed availability under the Federal Home Loan Bank of Indianapolis credit facility;
- Increased committed availability under the Federal Reserve Bank Discount Window;
- Completed actions required to activate participation in the Federal Reserve Bank PPP Lending Facility; and
- Confirmed availability of Federal Fund lines with correspondent bank partners.

Deferment of Current Expected Credit Loss Standard Implementation

As permitted by the CARES Act, the Company elected to defer its application of FASB's new rule covering CECL. During 2019, the Company implemented the CECL methodology and ran it concurrently with the historical incurred method. Based upon the Company's informed experience with both methodologies, the Company elected to retain the incurred method for the time being for the following reasons:

- Management has more experience with the incurred method and believes that the incurred method is currently the
 more accurate methodology to ensure that the loan loss reserve is appropriately estimated pursuant to the Company's
 historical approach;
- Management believes that the incurred methodology provides the Company the ability to leverage both objective data
 analysis and subjective analysis based upon management's familiarity with its borrowers and the economic
 environment in its markets;
- Management believes that the incurred method provides for more informed loan-by-loan evaluation of non-impaired Watch List loans; and
- Management believes that the incurred methodology will provide investors in the Company with a more accurate
 ability to understand the appropriateness of the loan loss reserve compared to prior periods, particularly in a time of
 severe uncertainty such as the COVID-19 crisis.

The Company will continue to monitor developments related to CECL adoption and will manage the process accordingly.

The Paycheck Protection Program

The Small Business Administration (SBA) and the United States Treasury Department formally announced the Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) on March 31, 2020 as part of the CARES Act. The SBA began accepting applications under the program on Friday, April 3, 2020, and Lake City Bank filed its first application on behalf of a client that morning.

When the SBA first closed the window on the program on April 16, 2020, Lake City Bank had received approval on 1,677 client loans totaling \$530 million under the Paycheck Protection Program. The bank completed funding of these commitments under the program on April 24, 2020. The Company received approval on more than 99% of its completed client applications prior to the SBA closing the window on applications and had a pipeline of less than 50 clients in process. 55% of the loans made by the Company under the PPP were for loans less than \$100,000 and 87% of the loans made by the Company, were for loans less than \$500,000. The Company intends to continue accepting and processing applications under the PPP for as long as any capacity remains available.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Certain of the Company's accounting policies are important to the portrayal of the Company's financial condition, since they require management to make difficult, complex or subjective judgments, some of which may relate to matters that are inherently uncertain. Estimates associated with these policies are susceptible to material changes as a result of changes in facts and circumstances. Some of the facts and circumstances which could affect these judgments include changes in interest rates, in the performance of the economy or in the financial condition of borrowers. Management believes that its critical accounting policies include determining the allowance for loan losses and the valuation and other-than-temporary impairment of investment securities.

Allowance for Loan Losses

The Company maintains an allowance for loan losses to provide for probable incurred credit losses. Loan losses are charged against the allowance when management believes that the principal is uncollectable. Subsequent recoveries, if any, are credited to the allowance. Allocations of the allowance are made for specific loans and for pools of similar types of loans, although the entire allowance is available for any loan that, in management's judgment, should be charged against the allowance. A provision for loan losses is taken based on management's ongoing evaluation of the appropriate allowance balance. A formal evaluation of the adequacy of the loan loss allowance is conducted monthly. The ultimate recovery of all loans is susceptible to future market factors beyond the Company's control.

The level of loan loss provision is influenced by growth in the overall loan portfolio, emerging market risk, emerging concentration risk, commercial loan focus and large credit concentration, new industry lending activity, general economic conditions

and historical loss analysis. In addition, management gives consideration to changes in the allocation for specific watch list credits in determining the appropriate level of the loan loss provision. Furthermore, management's overall view on credit quality is a factor in the determination of the provision.

The determination of the appropriate allowance is inherently subjective, as it requires significant estimates by management. The Company has an established process to determine the adequacy of the allowance for loan losses that generally includes consideration of the following factors: changes in the nature and volume of the loan portfolio, overall portfolio quality and current economic conditions that may affect the borrowers' ability to repay. Consideration is not limited to these factors although they represent the most commonly cited factors. With respect to specific allocation levels for individual credits, management considers the current valuation of collateral and the amounts and timing of expected future cash flows as the primary measures. Management also considers trends in adversely classified loans based upon an ongoing review of those credits. With respect to pools of similar loans, allocations are assigned based upon historical experience subject to a floor, unless the rate of loss is expected to be greater than historical losses as noted below. A detailed analysis is performed on loans that are classified but determined not to be impaired which incorporates different scenarios where the risk that the borrower will be unable or unwilling to repay its debt in full or on time is combined with an estimate of loss in the event the borrower cannot pay to develop non-specific allocations for such loan pools. These allocations may be adjusted based on the other factors cited above. An appropriate level of general allowance for pooled loans is determined by portfolio segment using historical loss percentages subject to a floor, supplemented with other environmental factors based on the risks present for each portfolio segment. These factors include consideration of the following: levels of, and trends in, delinquencies and impaired loans; trends in volume and terms of loans; effects of any changes in risk selection and underwriting standards; other changes in lending policies, procedure, and practices; experience, ability, and depth of lending management and other relevant staff; national and local economic trends and conditions; industry conditions; and effects of changes in credit concentrations. It is also possible that the following could affect the overall process: social, political, economic and terrorist events or activities. All of these factors are susceptible to change, which may be significant. As a result of this detailed process, the allowance results in two forms of allocations, specific and general. These two components represent the total allowance for loan losses deemed adequate to cover probable losses inherent in the loan portfolio.

Commercial loans are subject to a dual standardized grading process administered by the credit administration function. These grade assignments are performed independent of each other and a consensus is reached by credit administration and the loan review officer. Specific allowances are established in cases where management has identified significant conditions or circumstances related to an individual credit that indicate the loan is impaired. Considerations with respect to specific allocations for these individual credits include, but are not limited to, the following: (a) does the customer's cash flow or net worth appear insufficient to repay the loan; (b) is there adequate collateral to repay the loan; (c) has the loan been criticized in a regulatory examination; (d) is the loan impaired; (e) are there other reasons where the ultimate collectability of the loan is in question; or (f) are there unique loan characteristics that require special monitoring.

Allocations are also applied to categories of loans considered not to be individually impaired, but for which the rate of loss is expected to be consistent with or greater than historical averages. Such allocations are based on past loss experience and information about specific borrower situations and estimated collateral values. In addition, general allocations are made for other pools of loans, including non-classified loans. These general pooled loan allocations are performed for portfolio segments of commercial and industrial, commercial real estate and multi-family, agri-business and agricultural, other commercial, consumer 1-4 family mortgage and other consumer loans, and loans within certain industry categories believed to present unique risk of loss. General allocations of the allowance are primarily made based on a three-year historical average for loan losses for these portfolios, subject to a floor, and are adjusted for economic factors and portfolio trends.

Due to the imprecise nature of estimating the allowance for loan losses, the Company's allowance for loan losses includes an unallocated component. The unallocated component of the allowance for loan losses incorporates the Company's judgmental determination of inherent losses that may not be fully reflected in other allocations, including factors such as the level of classified credits, economic uncertainties, industry trends impacting specific portfolio segments, broad portfolio quality trends and trends in the composition of the Company's large commercial loan portfolio and related large dollar exposures to individual borrowers.

Valuation and Other-Than-Temporary Impairment of Available-for-Sale Investment Securities

The fair values of securities available-for-sale are determined on a recurring basis by obtaining quoted prices on nationally recognized securities exchanges or pricing models, which utilize significant observable inputs such as matrix pricing. This is a mathematical technique widely used in the industry to value debt securities without relying exclusively on quoted prices for the

specific securities but rather by relying on the securities' relationship to other benchmark quoted securities. Different judgments and assumptions used in pricing could result in different estimates of value. The fair value of certain securities is determined using unobservable inputs, primarily observable inputs of similar securities.

At the end of each reporting period, securities held in the investment portfolio are evaluated on an individual security level for other-than-temporary impairment in accordance with current accounting guidance. Impairment is other-than-temporary if the decline in the fair value of the security is below its amortized cost and it is probable that all amounts due according to the contractual terms of a debt security will not be received.

Significant judgments are required in determining impairment, which includes making assumptions regarding the estimated prepayments, loss assumptions and the change in interest rates.

We consider the following factors when determining other-than-temporary impairment for a security or investment:

- the length of time and the extent to which the market value has been less than amortized cost;
- the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer;
- the underlying fundamentals of the relevant market and the outlook for such market for the near future; and
- our intent and ability to hold the security for a period of time sufficient to allow for any anticipated recovery in market value.

The assessment of whether a decline exists that is other-than-temporary, involves a high degree of subjectivity and judgment and is based on the information available to management at a point in time. If, in management's judgment, other-than-temporary impairment exists, the cost basis of the security will be written down to the computed net present value, and the unrealized loss will be transferred from accumulated other comprehensive loss as an immediate reduction of current earnings (as if the loss had been realized in the period of other-than-temporary impairment).

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

Overview

Selected income statement information for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 is presented in the following table:

	Three Months Ended March		
(dollars in thousands)	2020	2019	
Income Statement Summary:			
Net interest income			
	38,854	38,209	
	\$ \$		
Provision for loan losses			
	6,600	1,200	
Noninterest income			
	10,777	11,525	
Namintana taman			
Noninterest expense	22.000	22,473	
	22,089	22,473	
Other Data:			
Efficiency ratio (1)			
Efficiency futto (1)	44.51	45.19	
	%	%	
Dilutive EPS			
	0.67	0.84	
	\$ \$		
Tangible capital ratio (2)			
	11.99	11.04	
	%	%	
Net charge-offs to average loans			
	0.36	0.01	
NT-t '-thth	%	%	
Net interest margin	2.25	2.45	
	3.35 %	3.45	
Noninterest income to total revenue	%0	%	
Noninterest income to total revenue	21.71	23.17	
	%	23.17	
Pretax Pre-Provision Earnings (2) (3)	70	70	
	27,542	27,261	
	\$ \$,	
	 -		

- (1) Noninterest expense/Net interest income plus Noninterest income.
- Non-GAAP financial measure. The Company believes that providing non-GAAP financial measures provides investors with information useful to understanding the company's financial performance. Additionally, these non-GAAP measures are used by management for planning and forecasting purposes, including measures based on "tangible common equity" which is

- "total equity" excluding intangible assets, net of deferred tax, and "tangible assets" which is "total assets" excluding intangible assets, net of deferred tax. See reconciliation on the next page.
- (3) Non-GAAP financial measure. Pretax pre-provision earnings is calculated by adding net interest income to noninterest income and subtracting noninterest expense.

See reconciliation on the next page.

	Three	Three Months Ended March 31,			
(dollars in thousands)	2020)	2019		
Total Equity	\$	506,572 \$	543,267		
Less: Goodwill		(4,970)	(4,970)		
Plus: Deferred tax assets related to goodwill		1,181	1,191		
Tangible Common Equity	6	602,783	539,488		
Total Assets	5,0 \$	3 0,078 \$	4,891,885		
Less: Goodwill		(4,970)	(4,970)		
Plus: Deferred tax assets related to goodwill		1,181	1,191		
Tangible Assets	5,0	26,289	4,888,106		
Tangible Common Equity/Tangible Assets		11.99 %	11.04 %		
Net Interest Income	\$	38,854	38,209		
Noninterest Income		10,777	11,525		
Noninterest Expense		(22,089)	(22,473)		
Pretax Pre-Provision Earnings	<u>\$</u>	27,542 <u>\$</u>	27,261		

Net Income

Net income was \$17.3 million in the first three months of 2019, a decrease of \$4.4 million, or 20.2%, versus net income of \$21.7 million in the first three months of 2019. The decrease was primarily due to the Company recording a provision for loan losses of \$6.6 million for the first quarter of 2020, an increase of \$5.4 million, or 450% compared to \$1.2 million for the first quarter of 2019. The provision increase was driven primarily by the economic impact of the Coronavirus Disease 2019 ("COVID-19") pandemic on the Company's loan customers. In addition, noninterest income decreased by \$748,000. These decreases were offset by an increase in net interest income of \$645,000, a decrease in noninterest expense of \$384,000 and a decrease in income tax expense of \$736,000.

We anticipate that our net income for future fiscal periods will continue to be impacted as a result of the economic developments resulting from the COVID-19 pandemic. Specifically, while we are not yet able to measure the impact of COVID-19 crisis on our borrowers, we anticipate provision expense may remain elevated as the economic impact of COVID-19 may negatively affect them. In addition, due to the asset-sensitive nature of the Company's balance sheet, declines in interest rates, including the Federal Reserve Bank's recent reductions to the target Federal Funds Rate, will cause a reduction in our net interest income and resulting net interest margin. In addition, the Company anticipates that some of the lower-cost borrowings under the PPP loan program will be used to pay-

down higher cost borrowings currently in the Company's loan portfolio for a period of time. Net interest margin compression will benefit from loan fees arising from the PPP loan program. In addition, borrowers that meet the loan forgiveness requirements outlined in the program could result in loan balance paydowns for the Bank and an acceleration in fee income accretion. The timing and impact to net interest margin will be contingent on how quickly the PPP loans are forgiven and/or repaid over the course of the next two years. The Company also anticipates that customers may use fewer fee-based financial services due to the decline in economic activity as well as COVID-19 mitigation efforts such as stay-at-home orders.

Net Interest Income

The following table sets forth consolidated information regarding average balances and rates:

		Three Months Ended March 31,					
	Average	2020 Interest	Yield (1)/	Average	2019 Interest	Yield (1)/	
fully tax equivalent basis, dollars in thousands)	Balance	Income	Rate	Balance	Income	Rate	
Earning Assets							
Loans: Taxable (2)(3)							
10xuoic (2)(3)							
	4,036,147	46,054	4.59	3,893,035	48,866	5.09	
	\$	\$	%	\$	\$		
Tax exempt (1)							
	23,027	277	4.84	24,989	314	5.10	
	-7-			,			
Investments: (1)							
Available-for-sale							
	618,876	4,513	2.93	587,026	4,575	3.16	
	0-0,010	3,0 =0		201,020	,,		
Short-term investments							
	0.065	25	1 41	4 606	26	2.25	
	9,965	35	1.41	4,696	26	2,25	
Interest bearing deposits							
		. .		= =			
	49,716	149	1.21	41,204	212	2.09	
otal earning assets							
court curring assets							
	4,737,731	51,028	4.33	4,550,950	53,993	4.81	
All	\$	\$	%	\$	\$		
ess: Allowance for loan losses							
	(55,782)			(48,768)			
	, ,			,			
Nonearning Assets							
Cash and due from banks							
	63,260			164,820			
Premises and equipment							
	60,661			59,189			
	00,001			55,105			
Other nonearning assets							
	464 260			455.004			
	161,268			155,381			
Fotal assets							
	4,967,138			4,881,572			
	<u>\$</u>			\$			
nterest Bearing Liabilities							
Savings deposits							
-							
	235,058	51	0.09	247,309	71	0.12	
Interest bearing checking accounts	\$	\$	%) D	\$		
see seaming electring accounts							
	1,719,038	4,734	1.11	1,496,893	5,954	1.61	
Time deposite:							
Time deposits: In denominations under \$100,000							
denominations under \$100,000							
	280,233	1,370	1.97	276,006	1,232	1.81	

	978,114	5,044	2.07	1,184,996	6,626	2.27
Miscellaneous short-term borrowings						
, and the second se						
	88,670	362	1.64	190,118	950	2.03
Long-term borrowings and subordinated debentures						
Long-term borrowings and subordinated debendares						
	23,901	24	0.40	30,928	452	5.93
Total interest bearing liabilities						
	3,325,014	11,585	1.40	3,426,250	15,285	1.81
	\$	\$	%		\$	%
Noninterest Bearing Liabilities						
Demand deposits						
	991,651			885,126		
	, , , , ,					
Other liabilities						
	46,200			40,207		
	40,200			40,207		
Stockholders' Equity						
	604 DED			5 00.000		
	604,273			529,989		
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity						
1 3						
	4,967,138			4,881,572		
	<u>\$</u>			\$		
Interest Margin Recap						
Interest income/average earning assets						
o o						
		51,028	4.33		53,993	4.81
Interest expense/average earning assets						
merest exhense, average earning assers						
		11,585	0.98		15,285	1.36
Net interest income and margin						
		39,443	3.35		38,708	3.45
		\$	%		\$	%

⁽¹⁾ Tax exempt income was converted to a fully taxable equivalent basis at a 21 percent tax rate. The tax equivalent rate for tax exempt loans and tax exempt securities acquired after January 1, 1983 included the Tax Equity and Fiscal Responsibility Act of 1982 ("TEFRA") adjustment applicable to nondeductible interest expenses. Taxable equivalent basis adjustments were \$589,000 and \$499,000 in the three-month periods ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively.

Net interest income increased \$645,000, or 1.7%, for the three months ended March 31, 2020 compared with the first three months of 2019. The increased level of net interest income during the first three months of 2020 was largely driven by an increase in

⁽²⁾ Loan fees, which are immaterial in relation to total taxable loan interest income for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019, are included as taxable loan interest income.

⁽³⁾ Nonaccrual loans are included in the average balance of taxable loans.

average earning assets of \$186.8 million, due primarily to loan growth of \$141.2 million and growth in investment securities of \$31.9 million. Average loans outstanding increased \$141.2 million to \$4.059 billion during the three months ended March 31, 2020 compared to \$3.918 billion during the same period of 2019, with most of the growth being in commercial loans. The earning asset growth was funded through an increase in deposits. Average deposits increased \$113.8 million to \$4.204 billion during the three months ended March 31, 2020 compared to \$4.090 billion for the same period of 2019. During this same period average core deposits increased \$179.0 million and average brokered deposits decreased \$65.2 million. We define "core deposits" as total deposits (including all deposits by municipalities and other government agencies), excluding brokered deposits. Average borrowings decreased by \$108.5 million to \$112.6 million in the three months ended March 31, 2020, compared to \$221.0 million during the same period of 2019.

The tax equivalent net interest margin was 3.35% for the first three months of 2020 compared to 3.45% during the first three months of 2019. The yield on earning assets totaled 4.33% during the three months ended March 31, 2020 compared to 4.81% in the same period of 2019. Cost of funds (expressed as a percentage of average earning assets) totaled 0.98% during the first three months of 2020 compared to 1.36% in the same period of 2019. The lower margin in the first quarter of 2020 was due to lower yields on loans and securities, partially offset by a lower cost of funds, driven by the Federal Reserve decreasing the target Federal Funds Rate in the second half of 2019, as well as two Federal Reserve emergency cuts to the target Federal Funds Rate during March 2020. The two emergency cuts reduced the target Federal Funds Rate by 150 basis points and brought the target Federal Funds Rate back to the zero bound range of 0% to 0.25%. The full impact of the March emergency cuts on net interest margin will be realized in the second quarter of 2020.

Provision for Loan Losses

The Company elected to delay the adoption of FASB's new rule covering the Current Expected Credit Loss ("CECL") standard as permitted by the CARES Act. The Company expects to adopt CECL on the earlier of the termination of the national emergency declaration, or December 31, 2020, whichever comes first, with an effective date of January 1, 2020.

Under the incurred loan loss methodology, the Company recorded a provision for loan loss expense of \$6.6 million in the three-month period ended March 31, 2020, compared to a provision of \$1.2 million during the comparable period of 2019. Net charge-offs were \$3.6 million in the three month period ended March 31, 2020, compared to \$91,000 during the comparable periods of 2019. This activity was driven primarily by one commercial manufacturing borrower that was on nonaccrual status and had a loan loss reserve allocation of \$4.2 million as of December 31, 2019. The \$3.7 million charge-off was due to the restructuring of this relationship during the first quarter of 2020. The primary factor impacting management's decision to record a higher provision in the first three months of 2020 was the emerging economic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the Company's loan customers. Some of the Company's commercial loan customers have been forced to temporarily suspend or reduce operations and some of the Company's retail customers are currently without a paycheck, which impairs their abilities to make debt payments. As a result, the Company has granted loan deferrals to customers which represent 11% of commercial loans and 1% of retail loans as of March 31, 2020. In accordance with provisions of the CARES Act as well as the interagency guidance, loan deferrals granted to our customers that have been made as a result of the impact of COVID-19 and who were not past due are not considered troubled debt restructurings and are therefore not included in the troubled debt restructurings totals as of March 31, 2020. See "Note 4 – Allowance for Loan Losses and Credit Quality."

Additional factors considered by management included key loan quality metrics, including reserve coverage of nonperforming loans and economic conditions in the Company's markets, and changes in the allocation for specific watch list credits. Management's overall view on current credit quality was also a factor in the determination of the provision for loan losses. The Company's management continues to monitor the adequacy of the provision based on loan levels, asset quality, economic conditions and other factors that may influence the assessment of the collectability of loans.

Noninterest Income

Noninterest income categories for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 are shown in the following tables:

		Three Months Ended March 31,			
(dollars in thousands)	2020	2019	Dollar Change	Percent Change	
Wealth advisory fees					
	1,859	1,620	239	14.8	
	\$	\$	\$	14.0 %	
Investment brokerage fees					
	417	386	31	8.0	
Service charges on deposit accounts					
	2,772	4,287	(1,515)	(35.3)	
Loan and service fees					
Loan and service rees					
	2,408	2,404	4	0.2	
Merchant card fee income					
Merchant curd fee meome					
	669	622	47	7.6	
Bank owned life insurance					
	(202)	444	(720)	(10= 0)	
	(292)	444	(736)	(165.8)	
Mortgage banking income					
	586	222	364	164.0	
	500		501	10 1.0	
Net securities gains		23	(23)		
	_	23	(23)	NA	
Other income					
	2,358	1,517	841	55.4	
Total noninterest income					
	10,777	11,525	(748)	(6.5)	
X	\$	\$	\$	%	
Noninterest income to total revenue					
	21.71	23.17			
		% <u> </u>	%		

The Company's noninterest income decreased \$748,000, or 6.5%, to \$10.8 million for the first quarter of 2020, compared to \$11.5 million for the first quarter of 2019. Noninterest income was positively impacted by a \$364,000 increase or 164.0% growth in mortgage banking income, a \$266,000 increase, or 68.0% growth, in swap fee income generated from commercial lending transactions and a \$239,000 increase, or 14.8% growth, in wealth management fees over the prior year first quarter. The credit valuation adjustments on interest rate swaps increased noninterest income by \$735,000 in the first quarter 2020 compared to the first quarter of 2019. Offsetting these increases were decreases in service charges on deposit accounts driven by lower treasury management fees and decreases in bank owned life insurance income primarily due to a variable bank owned life insurance product that contains equity based investments. First quarter 2019 services charges on deposit accounts included \$1.6 million in fees from a single commercial treasury management client. The treasury management client relationship was terminated in June 2019.

Future noninterest income may be impacted due to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic. For example, reduced economic activity may result in lower merchant card fee income and lower interchange revenue that is reported in loan and service fees.

Noninterest expense categories for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 are shown in the following tables:

		Three Months Ended March 31,				
(dollars in thousands)	2020	2019	Dollar Change	Percent Change		
Salaries and employee benefits						
	11 566	12 207	(GA1)	(F 2)		
	11,566 \$	12,207 \$	(641) \$	(5.3) %		
Net occupancy expense	•	-	-			
	1 207	1 200	21	1.5		
	1,387	1,366	21	1.5		
Equipment costs						
	1 417	1 240	60	ΕO		
	1,417	1,349	68	5.0		
Data processing fees and supplies						
	2,882	2,425	457	18.8		
	2,002	2,423	437	10.0		
Corporate and business development						
	1,111	1,206	(95)	(7.9)		
	1,111	1,200	(33)	(7.5)		
FDIC insurance and other regulatory fees						
	267	406	(139)	(34.2)		
	207	400	(155)	(54.2)		
Professional fees						
	1,147	937	210	22.4		
	1,147	337	210	22.4		
Other expense						
	2,312	2,577	(265)	(10.3)		
Total noninterest expense						
	22,089	22,473	(384)	(1.7)		
	\$		\$	(1.7)		

The Company's noninterest expense decreased \$384,000, or 1.7%, to \$22.1 million in the first quarter of 2020, compared to \$22.5 million in the first quarter of 2019. Salaries and employee benefits decreased on a year over year basis primarily due to lower

incentive-based compensation expense. Offsetting the decreases were increases in data processing fees and supplies driven by the company's continued investment in customer focused, technology-based solutions and ongoing cybersecurity and data management enhancements.

Future noninterest expense may be reduced due to the COVID-19 pandemic. For example, continued protracted economic activity may reduce balance sheet growth and resulting revenue growth which could decrease the amount the Company pays in incentive-based compensation. In addition, the COVID-19 mitigation efforts may lead to the postponement of certain of the Company's growth initiatives.

The Company's income tax expense decreased \$736,000 in the three-month period ended March 31, 2020, compared to the same period in 2019. The effective tax rate was 17.4% in the three-month period ended March 31, 2020, compared to 16.8% in the comparable period of 2019, due primarily to reduced tax benefit associated with the vesting of employee long-term incentive stock awards.

FINANCIAL CONDITION

Overview

Total assets of the Company were \$5.030 billion as of March 31, 2020, an increase of \$83.3 million, or 1.7%, when compared to \$4.947 billion as of December 31, 2019. Overall asset growth was primarily driven by a \$33.2 million, or 33.4%, increase in cash and cash equivalents to \$132.6 million at December 31, 2020 from \$99.4 million at December 31, 2019, an increase of \$17.0 million or 0.4% in net loans to \$4.032 billion at March 31, 2020 from \$4.015 billion at December 31, 2019, an increase of \$16.1 million, or 2.6%, in securities available-for-sale to \$624.3 million at March 31, 2020 from \$608.2 million at December 31, 2019 and an increase of \$13.8 million, or 33.6%, in other assets driven by higher valuations on the Company's swap portfolio. Total deposits increased \$147.9 million, or 3.6%, while total borrowings decreased by \$84.5 million, or 49.7%. The increase is deposits was primarily driven by growth in core deposits of \$151.8 million offset by a decrease in wholesale funding of \$3.9 million. Core deposits were \$4.172 billion as of March 31, 2020 compared to \$4.020 billion as of December 31, 2019, an increase of \$151.8 million, or 3.8%. Additionally, commercial deposits increased by \$106.0 million, or 8.3%, to \$1.382 billion at March 31, 2020 compared to \$1.276 billion at December 31, 2019.

Uses of Funds

Total Cash and Cash Equivalents

Total cash and cash equivalents increased by \$33.2 million, or 33.4% to \$132.6 million at March 31, 2020, from \$99.4 million at December 31, 2019. Cash and cash equivalents at March 31, 2020 reflect larger items in the process of clearing such as public funds checks outstanding for matured certificates of deposit which were distributed in the form of checks. Short-term investments include cash on deposit that earn interest such as excess liquidity maintained at the Federal Reserve Bank. Cash and cash equivalents balances will vary depending on the cyclical nature of the bank's liquidity position.

Investment Portfolio

The amortized cost and the fair value of securities as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019 were as follows:

	March	31, 2020	Decembe	er 31, 2019
(dollars in thousands)	Amortized Cost	Fair Value	Amortized Cost	Fair Value
Mortgage-backed securities: residential				
	280,674	293,270	283,817	288,181
	\$	\$	\$	\$
Mortgage-backed securities: commercial	41,003	41,814	36,712	36,972
	11,005	11,011	50,712	30,572
State and municipal securities				
	272,205	289,241	270,480	283,080
Total				
	593,882 \$	624,325 \$	591,009 \$	608,233 \$

At March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, there were no holdings of securities of any one issuer, other than the U.S. government, government agencies and government sponsored entities, in an amount greater than 10% of stockholders' equity. Management is aware that, as interest rates rise, any unrealized loss in the investment portfolio will increase, and as interest rates fall the unrealized gain in the investment portfolio will rise. Since the majority of the bonds in the investment portfolio are fixed-rate, with only a few adjustable-rate bonds, we would expect our investment portfolio to follow this market value pattern. This is taken into consideration when evaluating the gain or loss of investment securities in the portfolio and the potential for other-than-temporary impairment.

Purchases of securities available for sale totaled \$20.2 million in the first three months of 2020. The purchases consisted primarily of state and municipal securities and purchases of mortgage-backed securities issued by government sponsored entities. Paydowns from prepayments and scheduled payments of \$13.4 million were received in the first three months of 2020, and the amortization of premiums, net of the accretion of discounts, was \$946,000. The increase in net amortization expense from the prior year is being driven by increased prepayment speeds given the current rate environment. Maturities and calls of securities totaled \$3.0 million in the first three months of 2020. No other-than-temporary impairment was recognized in the first three months of 2020.

Purchases of securities available for sale totaled \$22.2 million in the first three months of 2019. The purchases consisted primarily of state and municipal securities and also purchases of mortgage-backed securities issued by government sponsored entities. Paydowns from prepayments and scheduled payments of \$10.0 million were received in the first three months of 2019, and the amortization of premiums, net of the accretion of discounts, was \$817,000. Sales of securities totaled \$13.7 million in the first three months of 2019. Maturities and calls of securities totaled \$6.0 million in the first three months of 2019. No other-than-temporary impairment was recognized in the first three months of 2019.

The investment portfolio is managed by a third-party firm to provide for an appropriate balance between liquidity, credit risk, interest rate risk management and investment return and to limit the Company's exposure to credit risk in the investment securities portfolio to an acceptable level. The Company does not trade or invest in or sponsor certain unregistered investment companies defined as hedge funds and private equity funds under what is commonly referred to as the "Volcker Rule" of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act.

Real Estate Mortgage Loans Held-for-Sale

Real estate mortgage loans held-for-sale increased by \$3.5 million, or 76.3%, to \$8.0 million at March 31, 2020, from \$4.5 million at December 31, 2019. The balance of this asset category is subject to a high degree of variability depending on, among other things, recent mortgage loan rates and the timing of loan sales into the secondary market. The Company generally sells all of the qualifying mortgage loans it originates on the secondary market. Proceeds from sales of residential mortgages totaled \$13.6 million in the first three months of 2020 compared to \$6.8 million in the first three months of 2019. Mortgage loans serviced for others are not included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The unpaid principal balances of these loans were \$336.1 million and \$337.9 million, respectively, as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019.

Loan Portfolio

The loan portfolio by portfolio segment as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019 is summarized as follows:

(dollars in thousands)	March 3 2020			December 31, 2019	
Commercial and industrial loans					
	1,428,719 \$	35.0 %	1,426,868	35.1 %	1,851 \$
Commercial real estate and multi-family residential loans					
	1,760,478	43.1	1,673,322	41.1	87,156
Agri-business and agricultural loans					
	329,397	8.0	379,531	9.3	(50,134)
Other commercial loans					
	104,286	2.5	112,302	2.8	(8,016)
Consumer 1-4 family mortgage loans					
	367,118	9.0	376,745	9.3	(9,627)
Other consumer loans					
	97,096	2.4	98,617	2.4	(1,521)
Subtotal, gross loans					
	4,087,094	100.0	4,067,385	100.0	19,709
Less: Allowance for loan losses					
	(53,609)		(50,652)		(2,957)
Net deferred loan fees					
	(1,356)		(1,557)		201
Loans, net					
	4,032,129 \$		4,015,176 \$		16,953

Total loans, excluding real estate mortgage loans held-for-sale and deferred fees, increased by \$19.7 million to \$4.087 billion at March 31, 2020 from \$4.067 billion at December 31, 2019. The increase was concentrated in the commercial real estate and commercial and industrial categories and reflects the Company's long-standing strategic plan that is focused on expanding and growing the commercial lending business throughout our market areas. The increase was partially offset by loan repayments in agri-business and agricultural loans which have declined since year-end due to seasonal loan repayments as well as declines in volume due to the impact of the flattened yield curve and clients opting for long-term fixed rate financing from other financial services firms.

The following table summarizes the Company's non-performing assets as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019:

(dollars in thousands)	March 31, 2020		De	cember 31, 2019
Nonaccrual loans including nonaccrual troubled debt restructured loans				
	\$	13,883	\$	18,675
Loans past due over 90 days and still accruing		71		45
Total nonperforming loans		42.07.4		40.500
	\$	13,954	\$	18,720

Other real estate owned

Repossessions	11		_
Total nonperforming assets			
	\$ 14,316	\$	19,036
Impaired loans including troubled debt restructurings			
impaired todas including troubled debt restructurings			
	\$ 22,932	\$	27,763
Nonperforming loans to total loans			
140 iperforming found to total found	0.34 %	6	0.46
Nonperforming assets to total assets	0.28	ó	0.38
Performing troubled debt restructured loans	\$ 5,852	\$	5,909
Nonperforming troubled debt restructured loans (included in nonaccrual loans)	2,311		3,188
Total troubled debt restructured loans			
	\$ 8,163	\$	9,097

351

316

Total nonperforming assets decreased by \$4.7 million, or 24.8%, to \$14.3 million during the three-month period ended March 31, 2020. The ratio of nonperforming assets to total assets at March 31, 2020 decreased from 0.38% at December 31, 2019 to 0.28% at March 31, 2020. The decrease in nonperforming assets was primarily due to a \$3.7 million charge-off taken on a single commercial manufacturing borrower. The borrower was on nonaccrual status and had a loan loss reserve allocation of \$4.2 million as of December 31, 2019.

A loan is impaired when full payment under the original loan terms is not expected. Impairment for smaller loans that are similar in nature and which are not in nonaccrual or troubled debt restructured status, such as residential mortgage, consumer, and credit card loans, is determined based on the class of loans and impairment is determined on an individual loan basis for other loans. If

a loan is impaired, a portion of the allowance may be allocated so that the loan is reported, net, at the present value of estimated future cash flows or at the fair value of collateral if repayment is expected solely from the collateral.

Total impaired loans decreased by \$4.8 million, or 17.4%, to \$22.9 million at March 31, 2020 from \$27.8 million at December 31, 2019. The decrease in the impaired loans category was primarily due to the \$3.7 million charge-off on the single commercial relationship that was on nonaccrual status as of December 31, 2019.

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, we anticipate that our commercial, commercial real estate, residential and consumer borrowers will continue to encounter economic difficulties, which could lead to increases in our levels of nonperforming assets, impaired loans and troubled debt restructurings.

Loans are charged against the allowance for loan losses when management believes that the principal is uncollectible. Subsequent recoveries, if any, are credited to the allowance. The allowance is an amount that management believes will be adequate to absorb probable incurred credit losses relating to specifically identified loans based on an evaluation of the loans by management, as well as other probable incurred losses inherent in the loan portfolio. The evaluations take into consideration such factors as changes in the nature and volume of the loan portfolio, overall portfolio quality, review of specific problem loans and current economic conditions that may affect the borrower's ability to repay. Management also considers trends in adversely classified loans based upon a monthly review of those credits. An appropriate level of general allowance is determined after considering the following factors: application of historical loss percentages, emerging market risk, commercial loan focus and large credit concentrations, new industry lending activity and current economic conditions. Federal regulations require insured institutions to classify their own assets on a regular basis. The regulations provide for three categories of classified loans: Substandard, Doubtful and Loss. The regulations also contain a Special Mention category. Special Mention applies to loans that do not currently expose an insured institution to a sufficient degree of risk to warrant classification as Substandard, Doubtful or Loss but do possess credit deficiencies or potential weaknesses deserving management's close attention. The Company's policy is to establish a specific allowance for loan losses for any assets where management has identified conditions or circumstances that indicate an asset is impaired. If an asset or portion thereof is classified as a loss, the Company's policy is to either establish specified allowances for loan losses in the amount of 100% of the portion of the asset classified loss or charge-off such amount.

At March 31, 2020, the allowance for loan losses was 1.31% of total loans outstanding, versus 1.25% of total loans outstanding at December 31, 2019. At March 31, 2020, management believed the allowance for loan losses was at a level commensurate with the overall risk exposure of the loan portfolio. However, if economic conditions continue to deteriorate due to the COVID-19 pandemic, certain borrowers may experience difficulty and the level of nonperforming loans, charge-offs and delinquencies could rise and require increases in the allowance for loan losses. The process of identifying probable incurred credit losses is a subjective process. Therefore, the Company maintains a general allowance to cover probable credit losses within the entire portfolio. The methodology management uses to determine the adequacy of the loan loss reserve includes the considerations below.

The Company has a relatively high percentage of commercial and commercial real estate loans extended to businesses with a broad range of revenue and within a wide variety of industries. Traditionally, this type of lending may have more credit risk than other types of lending because of the size and diversity of the credits. The Company manages this risk by utilizing conservative credit structures, by adjusting its pricing to the perceived risk of each individual credit and by diversifying the portfolio by customer, product, industry and market area.

As of March 31, 2020, based on management's review of the loan portfolio, the Company had 97 credits totaling \$183.8 million on the classified loan list versus 103 credits totaling \$180.2 million on December 31, 2019. The increase in classified loans for the first three months of 2020 resulted primarily from one commercial borrower. As of March 31, 2020, the Company had \$123.8 million of assets classified as Special Mention, \$61.0 million classified as Substandard, \$0 classified as Doubtful and \$0 classified as Loss as compared to \$96.6 million, \$84.6 million, \$0 and \$0, respectively, at December 31, 2019.

Allowance estimates are developed by management after taking into account actual loss experience adjusted for current economic conditions. The Company has regular discussions regarding this methodology with regulatory authorities. Allowance estimates are considered a prudent measurement of the risk in the Company's loan portfolio and are applied to individual loans based on loan type. In accordance with the incurred loan loss reserve accounting guidance, the allowance is provided for losses that have been incurred as of the balance sheet date and is based on past events and current economic conditions and does not include the effects of expected losses on specific loans or groups of loans that are related to future events or expected changes in economic conditions.

For a more thorough discussion of the allowance for loan losses methodology see the Critical Accounting Policies section of this Item 2.

The allowance for loan losses increased 5.8%, or \$3.0 million, from \$50.7 million at December 31, 2019 to \$53.6 million at March 31, 2020. Pooled loan allocations increased from \$40.3 million at December 31, 2019 to \$45.9 million at March 31, 2020, which was primarily due to management's view of current credit quality, the current economic environment and loan growth. Impaired loan allocations were \$7.7 million at March 31, 2020 and \$10.4 million at December 31, 2019. The unallocated component of the allowance for loan losses was \$3.1 million at March 31, 2020 and \$2.3 million at December 31, 2019. Until the COVID-19 pandemic impacted the U.S. economy during the first quarter of 2020, general trends in the overall economy and credit quality had been stable. The Company believes that the unallocated component is appropriate given the high level of uncertainty that exists regarding near term economic conditions. The unallocated component of the allowance for loan losses incorporates the Company's judgmental determination of inherent losses that may not be fully reflected in other allocations, including factors such as the level of classified credits, economic uncertainties, industry trends impacting specific portfolio segments, broad portfolio quality trends and trends in the composition of the Company's large commercial loan portfolio and related large dollar exposures to individual borrowers.

Most of the Company's recent loan growth has been concentrated in the commercial loan portfolio, which can result in overall asset quality being influenced by a small number of credits. Management has historically considered growth and portfolio composition when determining loan loss allocations. Management believes that it is prudent to continue to provide for loan losses in a manner consistent with its historical approach due to the loan growth described above and current economic conditions.

Loan growth for the first three months of 2020 has been moderate and prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, economic conditions in the Company's markets had been stable. Watch list loans are stable at \$183.8 million compared to \$180.2 million at December 31, 2019, which represents 4.50% of total loans at March 31, 2020 compared to 4.43% at December 31, 2019. Prior to the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic, economic growth, concentrated in commercial real estate activity and manufacturing was occurring, but was not robust. The Company's continued growth strategy promotes diversification among industries as well as continued focus on the enforcement of a disciplined credit culture and a conservative position in loan work-out situations. The Company believes that historical industry-specific issues in the Company's markets have been stable prior to COVID-19.

Management is actively monitoring the loan portfolio for industry concentrations that we believe are most likely to be impacted by emerging COVID-19 events. Approximately 19% of the total loan portfolio contains industries that could be adversely impacted by the effects of COVID-19 and include the following: recreational vehicle - 4%, nursing home and assisted living - 4%, hotel and accommodations - 2%, self-storage - 2%, automotive, boating, trailer and truck - 2%, transportation and trucking contractors - 1%, C&I building construction - 1%, restaurants - 2% and entertainment and recreation - 1%. The Company has no direct exposure to oil and gas and limited exposure to retail shopping centers. Commercial bankers and credit officers are actively working with customers to understand their business challenges and credit needs during this time. We expect loan deferrals will increase during 2020 if the negative economic impact of COVID-19 is a prolonged event.

As of March 31, 2020, total deferrals attributed to COVID-19 were \$99.8 million, representing 77 borrowers or 2% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total, 50 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$99.3 million in loans, or 3% of total commercial loans. 27 were retail loan borrowers representing \$528,000, or 0.1% of total retail loans. 95% of the total loan deferrals were three-month deferrals of principal only.

As of April 22, 2020, total COVID-19 related deferrals had increased to \$467.1 million, representing 404 borrowers or 11% of the total loan portfolio. Of that total, 267 were commercial loan borrowers representing \$459.8 million in loans, or 13% of total commercial loans. 137 were retail loan borrowers representing \$7.3 million, or 2% of total retail loans. 85% of these loan deferrals are for three-month deferrals of principal only.

Sources of Funds

The average daily deposits and borrowings together with average rates paid on those deposits and borrowings for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and 2019 are summarized in the following table:

	Three months ended March 31,				
(11) (1)	2020	D .	2019	D .	
(dollars in thousands) Noninterest bearing demand deposits	Balance	Rate	Balance	Rate	
Nominerest bearing demand deposits					
	991,651	0.00	885,126	0.00	
	\$		5\$	%	
Savings and transaction accounts:					
Savings deposits					
	235,058	0.09	247,309	0.12	
Interest bearing demand deposits					
interest bearing demand deposits					
	1,719,038	1.11	1,496,893	1.61	
Time deposits:					
Deposits of \$100,000 or more					
	978,114	2.07	1 104 006	2.27	
	970,114	2.07	1,184,996	2.27	
Other time deposits					
	280,233	1.97	276,006	1.81	
Total deposits					
	4,204,094	1.07	4,090,330	1.38	
	\$		\$	%	
FHLB advances and other borrowings	<u> </u>			, 0	
ŭ					
	112,571	1.38	221,046	2.57	
Total funding sources					
	4,316,665	1.08	4,311,376	1.44	
	4,510,005 \$		4,311,370 5\$	1.44 %	
	*	,	´———	70	

Deposits and Borrowings

As of March 31, 2020, total deposits increased by \$147.9 million, or 3.6%, from December 31, 2019. Core deposits increased by \$151.8 million to \$4.172 billion as of March 31, 2020 from \$4.020 billion as of December 31, 2019. Total brokered deposits were \$109.6 million at March 31, 2020 compared to \$113.5 million at December 31, 2019 reflecting a \$4.0 million decrease during the first three months of 2020.

Since December 31, 2019, the change in core deposits was comprised of increases in commercial deposits of \$106.0 million, retail deposits of \$40.5 million and public funds deposits of \$5.3 million. Total public funds deposits, including public funds transaction accounts, were \$1.132 billion at March 31, 2020 and \$1.127 billion at December 31, 2019.

The following table summarizes deposit composition at March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019:

(dollars in thousands) Retail	March 31, 2020	December 31, 2019	Current Period Change
	1,657,598 \$	1,617,133 \$	40,465 \$
Commercial			
	1,382,091	1,276,048	106,043
Public funds			
	1,132,439	1,127,111	5,328

Core deposits	\$	\$	\$
	4,172,128	4,020,292	151,836
Brokered deposits			
	109,575	113,527	(3,952)
Total deposits			
	4,281,703 \$	4,133,819 <u>\$</u>	147,884 \$

Total borrowings decreased by \$84.56 million, or 49.7%, from December 31, 2019, primarily due to short-term FHLB advance repayments of \$170.0 million and long-term FHLB fundings of \$75.0 million. The Company also drew \$10.5 million on its line of credit with a correspondent bank during the first quarter of 2020. The Company utilizes wholesale funding, including brokered deposits and Federal Home Loan Bank advances, to supplement funding of assets, which is primarily used for loan and investment securities growth. Additionally, management has completed the actions required to activate participation in the Federal Reserve Ban's PPP Lending Facility. Management anticipates that the Company's deposit balances may fluctuate more than usual during the remainder of 2020 due to the impact of PPP loan fundings, which are made to PPP loan recipient deposit accounts. In addition, there will be fluctuations due to IRS stimulus payments direct deposited into the accounts of retail customers. The timing and use of these funds in addition to draws on unfunded commitments could increase our need to borrow throughout the year.

Capital

As of March 31, 2020, total stockholders' equity was \$606.5 million, an increase of \$8.5 million, or 1.4%, from \$598.0 million at December 31, 2019. In addition to net income of \$17.3 million, other increases in equity during the first three months of 2020 included a \$10.5 million change in accumulated other comprehensive income component of equity, which was primarily driven by a net increase in the fair value of available-for-sale securities. Offsetting the increases to stockholders' equity were decreases due to the repurchase of 289,101 common shares for \$10.0 million under the share repurchase plan reauthorized by the Company's board of directors on January 14, 2020. Dividends declared and paid in the amount of \$7.7 million as well as \$2.0 million in stock activity under equity compensation plans. On March 10, 2020, the Company announced the activation of its share repurchase plan, which was reauthorized by the board of directors on January 14, 2020. During the first quarter of 2020, the Company repurchased 289,101 shares of its common stock for \$10 million at a weighted average price per share of \$34.63. Share repurchases under the repurchase plan were temporarily suspended, with \$20 million of authorization remaining available under the plan .

The impact on equity by other comprehensive income (loss) is not included in regulatory capital. The banking regulators have established guidelines for leverage capital requirements, expressed in terms of Tier 1, or core capital, as a percentage of average assets, to measure the soundness of a financial institution. In addition, banking regulators have established risk-based capital guidelines for U.S. banking organizations. As of March 31, 2020, the Company's capital levels remained characterized as "well-capitalized" under the new rules

The actual capital amounts and ratios of the Company and the Bank as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019, are presented in the table below:

Amount Ratio		Actu	al	Minimum F For Ca Adequacy I	pital	For Capital Purposes Plu Conservation	ıs Capital	Minimum Re Be Well Ca Under Prompt Action Reg	pitalized Corrective
Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 632,663	(dollars in thousands)								
Consolidated 632,663	As of March 31, 2020:								
Sample S	1 \								
Bank	Consolidated								
Bank 627,291 14.11 355,739 8.00 466,907 10.50 444,674 10.00 8 78,963 13.02 86,808 8.00 8,808 8.00 10.				-			DI/A	N/A	N/A
	Dank	3	%0	Þ	9	o\$	N/A		
S %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$	Dalik								
S %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$		627,291	14.11	355,739	8.00	466,907	10.50	444,674	10.00
Consolidated 578,963 13.02 267,169 6.00 378,489 N/A N/A Sank S73,591 12.90 266,804 6.00 377,973 8.50 355,739 8.00 Sank S78,963 13.02 200,377 8.50 355,739 8.00 Consolidated S78,963 13.02 200,377 4.50 311,697 N/A N/A Sank S78,963 13.02 200,377 4.50 311,697 N/A N/A Sank S78,963 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 Sank S78,963 13.02 200,377 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 Sank S78,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A Sank S78,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A Sank S78,962 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 Sank Sank S78,961 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 Sank Sa		-		-		-			%
S78,963 13.02 267,169 6.00 378,489 N/A N/A N/A N/A S78,489 N/A N/A N/A N/A S78,489 N/A	Tier I Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)								
S	Consolidated								
S									
Bank 573,591 12.90 266,804 6.00 377,973 8.50 355,739 8.00 9.						-	27/4	N/A	N/A
S73,591 12.90 266,804 6.00 377,973 8.50 355,739 8.00 8	Doule	\$	%	\$	9/	о э	N/A		
S	Ballk								
S		573,591	12 90	266.804	6.00	377.973	8 50	355.739	8 00
Consolidated 578,963 13.02 200,377 4.50 311,697 N/A N/A S								•	
S78,963 13.02 200,377 4.50 311,697 N/A N/A Bank	Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1)	•		•				-	
Bank 573,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 573,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 573,591 12.90 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00	1 0 1								
Bank 573,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 573,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 573,591 12.90 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 7.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00 7.00 7.00 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 7.00									
Bank 573,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 % Fier I Capital (to Average Assets) Consolidated 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A Bank 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 % As of December 31, 2019: Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 % \$ N/A N/A N/A N/A								N/A	N/A
S73,591 12.90 200,103 4.50 311,272 7.00 289,038 6.50 % \$ % %		\$	%	\$	9/	6\$	N/A		
\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % Fier I Capital (to Average Assets) Consolidated 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A \$ %\$ %\$ N/A Bank 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 \$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % As of December 31, 2019: Fotal Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A N/A	Bank								
\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % Fier I Capital (to Average Assets) Consolidated 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A \$ %\$ %\$ N/A Bank 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 \$ %\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % As of December 31, 2019: Fotal Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A N/A		572 501	12 00	200 103	4.50	211 272	7.00	280 038	6 50
Tier I Capital (to Average Assets) Consolidated 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A \$									
Consolidated 578,962 11.67 198,507 4.00 198,507 N/A N/A \$	Tier I Capital (to Average Assets)	Ψ	,,	Ψ	,	υψ	,	,ψ	,,
S %\$ %\$ N/A	· , • , · ,								
S %\$ %\$ N/A									
Bank 573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % % %		-		-		-		N/A	N/A
573,591 11.65 196,997 4.00 196,997 4.00 246,247 5.00 %		\$	%	\$	9/	6\$	N/A		
\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % As of December 31, 2019: Fotal Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A	Bank								
\$ %\$ %\$ %\$ % As of December 31, 2019: Fotal Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A		E72 E01	11 65	106 007	4.00	106 007	4.00	246 247	E 00
As of December 31, 2019: Fotal Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A		-		-				•	
Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets) Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A		Ψ	70	Ψ	,	υψ	,	ıψ	7
Consolidated 631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ \ \\$ \ \% \\$ \ \ \% \\$ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	As of December 31, 2019:								
631,723 14.36 351,894 8.00 461,862 \$ %\$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A	Total Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)								
\$ 14.36 351,894 8.00 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A	Consolidated								
\$ 14.36 351,894 8.00 \$ %\$ N/A N/A N/A						461.862			
							37/4	27/4	77/4
Dalik \$ %\$ 460,985 %\$ %	Dank								
	Ddlik	Э	%	Ф	%	₱ ₽46U,98 5	%	Ф	%

	,	,			
Tier I Capital (to Risk Weighted Assets)					
Consolidated					
			373,887		
	580,982	13.21 263,921	6.00		
	\$	%\$	%\$	N/A N/A	N/A
Bank					
	=0= 0.4=	10.00 000 100	6 00 373,179	0.500	0.00
	565,645	12.88 263,420	0.00	8.500 351,227	8.00
Common Equitor Tion 1 (CET1)	\$	%\$	%\$	%\$	%
Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1)					
Consolidated					
	580,982	13.21 197,941	4.50 307,908		
	\$	%\$	4.50 %\$	N/A N/A	N/A
Bank	Ψ	70 J	/0 Ψ	14/11 14/11	14/21
Duik					
	565,645	12.88 197,565	4.50 307,324	7.000 285,372	6.50
	\$	%\$	%\$	%\$	%
Tier I Capital (to Average Assets)					
Consolidated					
			100.000		
	580,982	11.67 199,099	4.00 199,099		
	\$	%\$	%\$	N/A N/A	N/A
Bank					
			197,923		
	565,645	11.43 197,923	4.00	4.00 247,404	5.00
	\$	%\$	%\$	%\$	%

8.00

351,227

10.500

439,034

10.00

616,386 14.04

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This document (including information incorporated by reference) contains, and future oral and written statements of the Company and its management may contain, forward-looking statements, within the meaning of such term in the federal securities law. Forward-looking statements are not historical facts and are generally identifiable by the use of words such as "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "project," "possible," "continue," "plan," "intend," "estimate," "may," "will," "would," "could," "should" or other similar expressions. Additionally, all statements in this document, including forward-looking statements, speak only as of the date they are made, and the Company undertakes no obligation to update any statement in light of new information or future events.

The Company's ability to predict results or the actual effect of future plans or strategies is inherently uncertain and, accordingly, the reader is cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statement made by the Company. Actual results could differ materially from those addressed in the forward-looking statements as a result of numerous factors, including, without limitation:

- the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic, including its effects on our customers, local economic conditions, our operations and vendors, and the responses of federal, state and local governmental authorities;
- the effects of future economic, business and market conditions and changes, both domestic and foreign, including the effects of federal trade policies;
- governmental monetary and fiscal policies;
- the timing and scope of any legislative and regulatory changes, including changes in banking, securities and tax laws and regulations and their application by our regulators;
- the risks of changes in interest rates on the levels, composition and costs of deposits, loan demand, and the values and liquidity of loan collateral, securities and other interest sensitive assets and liabilities;
- the phase out of LIBOR by the end of 2021 and establishment of a new reference rate
- changes in borrowers' credit risks and payment behaviors;
- changes in the availability and cost of credit and capital in the financial markets;
- the effects of disruption and volatility in capital markets on the value of our investment portfolio;
- cyber-security risks and or cyber-security damage that could result from attacks on the Company's or third-party service providers networks or data of the Company;
- changes in the prices, values and sales volumes of residential and commercial real estate;
- the effects of competition from a wide variety of local, regional, national and other providers of financial, investment and insurance services;
- changes in technology or products that may be more difficult or costly, or less effective than anticipated;
- the effects of war or other conflicts, acts of terrorism or other catastrophic events, including storms, droughts, tornados and flooding, that may affect general economic conditions, including agricultural production and demand and prices for agricultural goods and land used for agricultural purposes, generally and in our markets;
- the risk of trade policy and tariffs could impact loan demand from the manufacturing sector
- the failure of assumptions and estimates used in our reviews of our loan portfolio, underlying the establishment of reserves for possible loan losses, our analysis of our capital position and other estimates;
- changes in the scope and cost of FDIC insurance, the state of Indiana's Public Deposit Insurance Fund and other coverages;
- changes in accounting policies, rules and practices;
- the risks of mergers, acquisitions and divestitures, including, without limitation, the related time and costs of implementing such transactions, integrating operations as part of these transactions and possible failures to achieve expected gains, revenue growth and/or expense savings from such transactions; and
- the risks noted in the Risk Factors discussed under Item 1A of Part 1 of this Annual Report on Form 10-K, as well as other risks and uncertainties set forth from time to time in the Company's other filings with the SEC.

These risks and uncertainties should be considered in evaluating forward-looking statements and undue reliance should not be placed on such statements.

ITEM 3

- QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Interest rate risk represents the Company's primary market risk exposure. The Company does not have a material exposure to foreign currency exchange risk, does not have any material amount of derivative financial instruments and does not maintain a trading portfolio. The Corporate Risk Committee of the Board of Directors annually reviews and approves the policy used to manage interest rate risk. The policy was last reviewed and approved in July 2019. The policy sets guidelines for balance sheet structure, which are designed to protect the Company from the impact that interest rate changes could have on net income but do not necessarily indicate the effect on future net interest income. The Company, through its Asset and Liability Committee, manages interest rate risk by monitoring the computer simulated earnings impact of various rate scenarios and general market conditions. The Company then modifies its long-term risk parameters by attempting to generate the types of loans, investments, and deposits that currently fit the Company's needs, as determined by its Asset and Liability Committee. This computer simulation analysis measures the net interest income impact of various interest rate scenario changes during the next twelve months. The Company continually evaluates the assumptions used in the model. The current balance sheet structure is considered to be within acceptable risk levels.

Interest rate scenarios for the base, falling 25 basis points, rising 25 basis points, rising 50 basis points, rising 100 basis points, rising 200 basis points and rising 300 basis points are listed below based upon the Company's rate sensitive assets and liabilities at March 31, 2020. The net interest income shown represents cumulative net interest income over a twelve-month time horizon. Balance sheet assumptions used for the base scenario are the same for the rising and falling simulations.

The base scenario is an annual calculation that is highly dependent on numerous assumptions embedded in the model. While the base sensitivity analysis incorporates management's best estimate of interest rate and balance sheet dynamics under various market rate movements, the actual behavior and resulting earnings impact will likely differ from that projected. For certain assets, the base simulation model captures the expected prepayment behavior under changing interest rate environments. Assumptions and methodologies regarding the interest rate or balance behavior of indeterminate maturity core deposit products, such as savings, money market, NOW and demand deposits reflect management's best estimate of expected future behavior.

(dollars in thousands)	Base	(2	Falling 25 Basis Points)	(Rising 25 Basis Points)	(Rising 50 Basis Points)		Rising 100 Basis Points)	(Rising (200 Basis Points)	(3	Rising 800 Basis Points)
Net interest income	Duoc		· omes		1 onico)		T Office)		T GIII(G)		T GIII(S)		r omes)
	156,048 \$	1 \$	52,637	1 \$	157,972	\$	159,752	\$	163,560	\$	171,478	1 \$	179,428
Variance from Base	Ф	Ψ		Ψ		Ψ		Ψ		Ψ		Ψ	
		\$	(3,411)	\$	1,924	\$	3,704	\$	7,512	\$	15,430	\$	23,380
Percent of change from Base													
			(2.19)	6	1.23	%	2.37	%	4.81	%	9.89	6	14.98 %

ITEM 4

- CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

As required by Rules 13a-15(b) and 15d-15(b) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, management has evaluated, with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report. Based on this evaluation, the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Securities Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) were effective as of March 31, 2020. Disclosure controls and procedures are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in reports that it files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in SEC rules and forms. These disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to management, including the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, or persons performing similar functions, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

During the quarter ended March 31, 2020, there were no changes to the Company's internal control over financial reporting that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect its internal control over financial reporting.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

There are no material pending legal proceedings to which the Company or its subsidiaries is a party other than ordinary routine litigation incidental to their respective businesses.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

The outbreak of Coronavirus Disease 2019 ("COVID-19") is having an adverse impact on our business and results of operations, and could have an adverse impact on our financial condition and capital levels, any of which could be material. Further, the spread of the outbreak could lead to a prolonged economic recession or other severe disruptions in the U.S. economy, may disrupt banking and other financial activity in the areas in which we operate and could potentially create widespread business continuity issues for us.

The spread of COVID-19 has had a significant economic impact on the communities in which we operate, our borrowers and depositors, and the national economy generally, including a severe curtailment of business activity and widespread levels of unemployment in our Indiana markets. We expect this impact to worsen and last for a significant and indeterminate period. These developments have adversely affected our business and results of operations, and we believe they could adversely impact our financial condition and capital levels, the amounts of which cannot be determined and could be material. In particular, certain of our borrowers and depositors are in or have exposure to industries that have reduced or suspended operations, or are located in areas that have been subject to stay-at-home orders. A prolonged stay-at-home order, or any other continued decrease in economic activity as a result of COVID-19, would have a negative adverse impact on our borrowers and their financial condition, which could impact their ability to meet their financial obligations and could result in elevated levels of delinquencies, defaults, foreclosures and loan losses. See "Note 11 – COVID-19 and Current Economic Conditions" for additional information.

In addition, the COVID-19 pandemic could have a material impact on our operations. We rely upon our third-party vendors to conduct business and to process, record and monitor transactions. If any of these vendors are unable to continue to provide us with these services, it could negatively impact our ability to serve our customers. Furthermore, the outbreak could negatively impact our employees and customers' ability to engage in banking and other financial transactions and could create widespread business continuity issues for us. We also could be adversely affected if key personnel or a significant number of employees were to become unavailable due to the effects and restrictions of a COVID-19 outbreak in our market areas.

We may experience increases to, and volatility in, the balance of the allowance for credit losses and related provision expense due to the adoption of the current expected credit losses ("CECL") methodology.

We adopted CECL effective January 1, 2020, and, as permitted by the CARES Act, have delayed compliance until the earlier of the termination date of the national emergency declared by President Trump under the National Emergencies Act on March 31, 2020, related to the outbreak of COVID-19, and December 31, 2020. Relative to the incurred loss methodology that we currently use, the CECL methodology requires increased use of judgments and dependence on forward-looking information and forecasts, any of which may prove to be incorrect. For this reason, and due to the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic and the uncertain duration of the permitted delay referred to above, we are not able to estimate the amount of increase in our allowance for credit losses upon our compliance with this standard.

The CECL methodology differs substantially from the incurred loss methodology currently used in that it is forward looking, requiring measurement to occur when a financial asset is first added to the balance sheet and periodically thereafter. The measurements will require increased use of management judgments as well as forward-looking information and forecasts. Although every effort is made to ensure that the judgements are correct and the forecasts accurate, the future is uncertain, and there can be no guarantee that the judgments and forecasts will prove to be correct.

Item 2. <u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>

None

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

On January 8, 2019, the Company's board of directors approved a share repurchase program, under which the Company is authorized to repurchase, from time to time as the Company deems appropriate, shares of the Company's common stock with an aggregate purchase price of up to \$30 million. Repurchases may be made in the open market, through block trades or otherwise, and in privately negotiated transactions. The repurchase program expired on December 31, 2019, and it was reauthorized by the Company's board of directors on January 14, 2020 through January 31, 2021, with an aggregate purchase price cap of \$30 million. The repurchase program does not obligate the Company to repurchase any dollar amount or number of shares, and the program may be extended, modified, suspended or discontinued at any time.

During the first quarter of 2020, the Company repurchased 289,101 shares of its common stock for \$10 million at a weighted average price per share of \$34.63. On March 24, 2020, the share repurchases were temporarily suspended and \$20 million of authorization remains available and outstanding.

The following table provides information as of March 31, 2020 with respect to shares of common stock repurchased by the Company during the quarter then ended:

ISSUER PURCHASES OF EQUITY SECURITIES

Maximum Number (or

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	Average Price Paid per Share	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	Appropriate Dollar Value) of Shares that May Yet Be Purchased Under the Plans or Programs		
January 1-31						
	3,352	48.49 \$	0	30,000,000		
February 1-29						
	1,097	48.21	0	30,000,000		
March 1-31						
	289,101	34.63	289,101	19,988,273		
Total						
	293,550	34.84 \$	289,101	19,988,273 \$		

(a) The shares purchased during January and February were credited to the deferred share accounts of non-employee directors under the Company's directors' deferred compensation plan. These shares were purchased in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice.

The shares purchased during March were purchased under the share repurchase program described above.

Item 3. <u>Defaults Upon Senior Securities</u>

None

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

N/A

Item 5. Other Information

None

Item 6. Exhibits

- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a)
- 31.2 <u>Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a)</u>
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.2 <u>Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.</u>
- 101 Interactive Data File

Interactive data files pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T: (i) Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019; (ii) Consolidated Statements of Income for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and March 31, 2019; (iii) Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and March 31, 2019; (iv) Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and March 31, 2019; (v) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2020 and March 31, 2019; and (vi) Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (embedded within the Inline XBRL document)

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

LAKELAND FINANCIAL CORPORATION (Registrant)

Date: April 30, 2020 /s/ David M. Findlay

David M. Findlay – President and

Chief Executive Officer

Date: April 30, 2020 /s/ Lisa M. O'Neill

Lisa M. O'Neill – Executive Vice President and

Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer)

Date: April 30, 2020 /s/ Brok A. Lahrman

Brok A. Lahrman – Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting

Officer

(principal accounting officer)

- I, David M. Findlay, Chief Executive Officer of Lakeland Financial Corporation, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Lakeland Financial Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purpose in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting, and;
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):
- a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: April 30, 2020 /s/ David M. Findlay
David M. Findlay
Chief Executive Officer

- I, Lisa M. O'Neill, Chief Financial Officer of Lakeland Financial Corporation, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Lakeland Financial Corporation;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purpose in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting, and;
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):
- a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal controls over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize, and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: April 30, 2020 /s/ Lisa M. O'Neill Lisa M. O'Neill Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Lakeland Financial Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending March 31, 2020 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, David M. Findlay, Chief Executive Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and result of operations of the Company.

/s/ David M. Findlay David M. Findlay Chief Executive Officer April 30, 2020

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Lakeland Financial Corporation and will be retained by Lakeland Financial Corporation and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report of Lakeland Financial Corporation (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the period ending March 31, 2020 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Lisa M. O'Neill, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, as adopted pursuant to § 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

/s/ Lisa M. O'Neill Lisa M. O'Neill Chief Financial Officer April 30, 2020

A signed original of this written statement required by Section 906 has been provided to Lakeland Financial Corporation and will be retained by Lakeland Financial Corporation and furnished to the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff upon request.